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of the 

Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 

 

PRELIMINARY 
AGENDA 

 

APRIL 23, 2024 

 

At 1:00 p.m. 

 

Agenda Subject to Change 

 

 

 

1) Roll Call  

 

2) Minutes for Meeting February 29, 2024  

 

3) Financials for December 2023 and January 2024    

 

4) Approval of Audit 2023 

 

5) Approval of PAAA 2023 Annual Report   

 

6) Resolutions for Consideration: 

 

I. Inducement Resolution –The Kearney Realty & Development Group Inc. (The Abbey on the 

Park at 21-23 Park Ave)   

 

II. Inducement Resolution – 636 South Broadway Partners LLC   

 

III. Resolution Ratifying Warburton Avenue Apartments LLC LDA Second Amendment Extension                        

to June 30, 2024 

 

IV. Amendment Resolution Correcting Certain Factual Information Regarding Miroza Tower LLC 

Project Description 

 

V. Resolution Authorizing Consent to a Transfer of an Interest Relating to Sacred Heart 

Associates LP  

 

 

7) Other Business/and Any Other Business that Comes Before the Board 

 

8) Legal Updates    

 

9) Adjournment 
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OTHER ATTENDEES:

John Saraceno - Verus Development LLC/Trinity Associates LLC
John B. Saraceno - Verus Development LLC/ Trinity Ass ociates LLC
Jennifer Laird-White - CPHE LLC/TDI-USA Holdings LLC
Todd Singer - CHPE LLC/ TDI-USA Holdings LLC
Michael Mitnick - AMS Acquisitions
Janet Giris - Dellbello Donnellan Weingarten Wise & Wiederkehr LLP
Dean Bender - Thompson & Bender



1 REGULAR MEETING
2 MAYOR SPANO:  Good afternoon.
3 MR. OOMMEN:  Mayor Mike Spano.
4 MAYOR SPANO:  Here.
5 MR. OOMMEN:  Marlyn Anderson.
6 MS. ANDERSON:  Here.
7 MR. OOMMEN:  Cecile Singer.
8 MS. SINGER:  Here.
9 MR. OOMMEN:  Henry Djonbalaj.
10 MR. DJONBALAJ:  Here.
11 MR. OOMMEN:  Victor Gjonaj.
12 MR. GJONAJ:  Here.
13 MR. OOMMEN:  Melissa and
14 Roberto are excused.  Mayor, we have
15 a quorum.
16 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  Good
17 morning, everyone.  We have the
18 minutes in front of each you for the
19 January 23rd, 2024 meeting.  All of
20 you are eligible to vote for that.
21 Are there any questions on those
22 minutes?  Cecile.
23 MS. SINGER:  Motion.
24 MAYOR SPANO:  Cecile's made a
25 motion to accept the minutes,
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 seconded by Henry.  All in favor?
3 (A chorus of ayes.)
4 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
5 Hearing none, the minutes are passed.
6 Jaime, resolutions for
7 consideration.
8 MS. MCGILL:  Our first item is
9 a final resolution for Yonkers BV AMS
10 LLC.  We have Michael Curti here to
11 represent the transaction, as well as
12 counsel for the project and the
13 principal, Mike Mitnick.
14 MR. CURTI:  Thank you very
15 much.  Good afternoon, Chair, also
16 members of the board.  Before you is
17 the final resolution for the Teutonia
18 project.  You heard a presentation at
19 your last board meeting.  Since that
20 time we did have the public hearing
21 on this project.
22 This project is an existing
23 project of the IDA.  There have been
24 various iterations of it over time.
25 This project proposal that is before

Page 4

Diamond Reporting
800.727.6396 A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9 ground level retail and commercial

10 space.  The other tower with 396
11 rental units, 700 square feet of
12 ground floor retail and commercial
13 space, and 363 parking spaces.
14 If there's any questions, we do
15 have representatives of the applicant
16 to answer them from the IDA, and also
17 the executive director will present
18 the cost-benefit analysis before you
19 vote.  Thank you.
20 MAYOR SPANO:  Cecile has a
21 question.
22 MS. SINGER:  I looked at the
23 financing, and it's an interesting
24 structure, and I would like more of
25 an explanation.
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you for final approval today is 
probably one of the more robust of 
the options or developments that have 
been presented to the board.

It contemplates two towers, one 
tower with 510 residential units, 544 
parking spaces, 2,200 square feet of
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 MR. MITNICK:  What sort of
3 questions?
4 MAYOR SPANO:  She's looking for
5 more of an explanation how on the
6 financing structure.  You want to
7 come up, Mike?
8 MS. SINGER:  Yeah, I mean
9 because you have bonds, what -- how

10 -- you know, tell me.
11 MR. MITNICK:
12 MS. SINGER:   I understand that
13 you're looking for a profit, and I
14 looked at all of that, but there's a
15 big reach in all of this and so I'm
16 interested.
17 MR. CURTI:  I think, just to
18 the chair, with regard to this
19 financing, it's going to be
20 conventional financing, if I'm not
21 mistaken, correct?
22 MR. MITNICK:  That's our
23 expectation.
24 MS. GIRIS:  Yes.
25 MR. CURTI:  With, you know,
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 obviously some debt and equity,
3 you know, probably in the 30 to 35
4 percent range on the equity side.  Is
5 that fair to say?
6 MS. GIRIS:  Yes.
7 MR. MITNICK:  Yes.
8 MR. CURTI:  So there's going to
9 be --
10 MR. MITNICK:  Two phases.  We
11 don't really expect bonds at this
12 time.  We just expect a typical
13 mortgage.
14 MS. GIRIS:  And as Mr. Curti
15 said, the project is anticipated to
16 be constructed in two phases.  So the
17 first phase will be that first tower,
18 510 units in that tower.  That will
19 be constructed first.  Once that is
20 completed and stabilized then
21 construction of a second tower will
22 begin.  So there will be different
23 tranches of financing, construction
24 financing for the project, but it is
25 typical construction financing.
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2
3
4
5
6
7 MR. MITNICK:  Sure.
8 MS. SINGER:  And the interest
9 rate.

10 MR. MITNICK:  Yeah.  It would
11 be nice if rates came down a bit.
12 That would help.
13 MS. SINGER:  Right, right.
14 It's unfortunate.
15 MR. MITNICK:  That would help a
16 lot.  Yeah.
17 MS. SINGER:  All right.  And do
18 you have any other comments about the
19 financing?
20 MR. MITNICK:  The financing in
21 particular?
22 MS. SINGER:  Yes.
23 MR. MITNICK:  You know, I'd
24 just say that we look forward to this
25 getting built.  It's not easy to pull
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MS. SINGER:  So it will be

according to interest rates, of 
course, that's where your 
profitability comes in, the 
differential between your cash flows.
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7
8
9

10
11
12
13 bond financing, so it will be at the
14 interest rate that will be at that
15 point, et cetera.
16 MR. MITNICK:  Yeah.
17 MS. SINGER:  And it's what your
18 net is going to be from that.
19 MR. MITNICK:  We have our work
20 cut out for us for sure.
21 MS. SINGER:  All right, thank
22 you.
23 MR. MITNICK:  Thank you.
24 Thank you.
25

MS. GIRIS:  
MAYOR SPANO:   Any questions
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off a job like this, but we have a 
passion for it, and we've been at it 
since 2019 I think and we look 
forward to it.

MS. SINGER:  Right, right.
Now, obviously you've thought it 
through, and of course to bring it in 
is going to be another interesting 
phase, and certainly for the city 
it's a positive.  But financing is 
very tricky, you know, it's a lot of
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 from anybody else on the board?
3 Thank you, Cecile.  Hearing no
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

questions.
MS. MCGILL:  We just have to do 

quickly --
MAYOR SPANO:  We have to do --

Jaime, go ahead with the cost-benefit 
analysis.

MS. MCGILL:  And if I can just 
remind everyone to please make sure 
your microphones are turned on.

Okay.  So a brief summary of
the financial assistance and impact 
analysis performed by Storrs & 
Associates.  This $478,000,000 
project converts a vacant lot into two

18 residential towers with 906 units
19 collectively, adding 91 affordable
20 units to the city.  The total project
21 is expected to generate by way of
22
23
24
25

direct, indirect and induced jobs 
approximately 2,869 jobs through the 
construction phase and 55 full-time 
jobs through it's ongoing operations.
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3
4
5
6
7 purchases, and a 20-year  PILOT on
8 each phase of the project.  A third
9 party analyzed the request as well as

10 several more abbreviated scenarios,
11 and the determination is that the
12 benefit package as requested allows
13 the project to be viable and achieve
14 conservative benchmark returns.
15 The benefit to cost ratio to
16 the city on both phases of the
17 project is over $2.35 of benefit to
18 Yonkers for every dollar provided in
19 benefit to the project.  This results
20
21
22
23
24
25

in a net fiscal benefit to Yonkers of 
over $43,000,000 over the life of the 
project.  Considering the fiscal 
benefit to the city, community 
benefits and quality of life impact 
that this project investment brings,
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The project requested mortgage 

recording tax abatement on
$303,000,000 of mortgage, sales tax 
abatement of 145 -- I'm sorry, on a
$145,000,000 of construction
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 the recommendation is to approve the
3 package as analyzed and reported.
4 Additionally, this package
5 would amend the current PILOT on the
6 project from 2023 through 2025 to be
7 land-only payment.  The current pilot
8 assumed completion of the project by
9 2023, and the PILOT schedule
10 reflected that assessment.  Our
11 third-party also analyzed this and
12 confirmed that this amendment is
13 warranted and conveys no additional
14 benefit to the project.
15 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  Any other
16 questions?  Hearing no questions,
17 Cecile's made a motion, seconded by
18 Victor.  All in favor?
19 (A chorus of ayes.)
20 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
21 Hearing none.  Resolution is passed.
22 Jaime, thank you.
23 MS. MCGILL:  Our next item is
24 an inducement resolution, CHPE LLC.
25 This is Champlain Hudson Power
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 Express.  We have Todd Singer here
3 from the project to represent the
4 project, and Michael Curti as
5 transaction counsel.
6 MR. SINGER:  Good afternoon,
7 everyone.  Thank you for having us
8 here.  Appreciate that.  We submitted
9 a very brief presentation, but maybe
10 just give a little bit of a voiceover
11 on the project.
12 So our project is a 1,250
13 megawatt HVDC transmission line
14 coming from the US/Canada border all
15 the way into New York City.  The
16 Yonkers piece is about four miles of
17 that, about $22,000,000 in capital
18 costs.
19 Our power on the line will be
20 hydro power from Canada and it's
21 going to supply -- it's going to
22 reduce carbon emissions in New York
23 City and it's going to supply over 20
24 percent of the power to New York
25 City, so very big impact that will
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2
3
4
5 infrastructure project.  We expect
6 the in-service in May 2026.  We
7 started construction in Q4 2022.
8 From a support  perspective, and
9 permit perspective, we have all of

10 our permits which is what's enabling
11 us to start construction, and we have
12 very broad support.  As you get into
13 construction we're obviously
14 encountering day-to-day things but
15 managing those with Jen White and our
16 team.  From a jobs perspective,
17 overall on the project we will peak
18 at about 1,400 construction jobs with
19 significantly higher secondary and
20 induced jobs.
21 Again with respect to Yonkers,
22 it's about four miles.  It's buried
23 all underwater, so it will just go
24 right in the Hudson River.  We'll be
25 on the river for weeks as opposed to
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have the impact of essentially taking 
44 percent of the cars off New York 
City streets.  So it's a very large
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5
6
7
8
9

10 kind of a brief overview of the
11 project and, and from a benefits
12 perspective, the benefits we included
13 here -- and I can read the numbers
14 without glasses.  These are the
15 overall benefits upon the  project, and
16 that's really divided into five
17 different buckets.  You got
18 electricity savings, increased
19 economic output, reduced -- benefits
20 of reduced carbon emissions, new tax
21 revenue throughout the state, and
22 then the jobs as I mentioned.
23 Overall through the first 25 years of
24 operation, we expect to be just shy
25 of $50,000,000,000, five zero billion

Page 15

REGULAR MEETING
months and years, and once it's 
constructed, if all goes well, which 
it should, you'll never hear from us 
again and we won't be using municipal 
services, won't be using police, 
won't be sending children to school 
and so forth.

And so that's the -- that's
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3
4 And from an environmental
5 perspective, I already spoke about
6 the 44 percent of the cars off of New
7 York City streets.  We also have a
8 $117,000,000 fund to clean up and
9 fund the projects in the Hudson River

10 as well as Lake Champlain and the
11 Harlem River which are other water
12 body routes, and that's going to be
13 spent over the first 35 years of the
14 project.  We've already started that.
15 We also have from a jobs
16 perspective a $40,000,000 green
17 economy fund to enable training in
18 green economy jobs and people
19 transitioning into the workforce and
20 bringing people from disadvantaged
21 communities into the workforce as
22 well.
23 From an organized labor
24 perspective, we obviously have to be
25 -- not obviously, but you can't build
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dollars of economic benefit to the 
state.
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2
3
4
5
6 this is not just Yonkers -- across
7 over 20 unions, 21 different unions.
8 So we're a union-friendly project,
9 and from a -- and in the rivers it

10 will be obviously significantly less
11 than the 3,000,000 jobs, but it will
12 be significant from a labor hour
13 perspective and jobs perspective.
14 That's how it all comes together.
15 In terms of our technology,
16 HPDC technology, because we're
17 bringing power over such a long
18 distance, direct current is a better
19 way to do that.  That's not what
20 comes through the wall.  AC current
21 comes through the wall.  So we bring
22 the power down from the US/Canada
23 border, have a converter station in
24 New York City which converts it to AC
25 power at a very high voltage,
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a project in New York City without 
organized labor.  We have over 
3,000,000 labor hours that are going 
to be utilized on the entire job --
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9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16 this, but this project will pay full
17 taxes.  It's a little unusual in that
18 where our 

assessor's
 office is not

19 generally used to assigning a tax
20 number to power lines under the
21 water.  So what we're doing, we're
22 looking at -- we're analyzing how
23 other jurisdictions have reached the
24 proper taxable level to this project,
25 and so we will be coming back to the
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obviously, the AC power and that goes 
onto the grid in New York City.

So -- and that's the overview
of the project briefly, touched on a 
lot of different things.  Happy to 
take any questions.

MAYOR SPANO:  Anybody have any 
questions?

MR. CAVANAUGH:  Just one 
comment.

MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  Jim 
Cavanaugh.

MR. CAVANAUGH:  I don't know
the gentleman specifically outlined
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2
3 Now, you know, they're asking
4 for a PILOT, not so much to get a
5 reduction in taxes but just to get a
6 level of certainty because there is
7 long-term financing for this project.
8 So I do want to emphasize this is
9 really not a tax break, it is a fully
10 taxable project.
11 MR. SINGER:  Yeah, and I guess
12 the other comment I'd add, Jim, is
13 that the certainty point has run
14 through.  We have seven other  PILOTs
15 in place with various counties and
16 another two that will be closing here
17 in hopefully the next one to three
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

months, and the certainty has 
absolutely resonated.

MR. CAVANAUGH:  Right.
MR. SINGER:  An HVDC transition 

project doesn't really exist in New 
York State, and it's a challenge when 
you have 152 jurisdictions, towns, 
villages, school districts, it's a
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board with our final tax status.
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 lot of variability from our
3 perspective and lot of variability
4 from a jurisdictions perspective.
5 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  Any other
6 questions?  Hearing none.
7 MS. ANDERSON:  I make a motion.
8 MAYOR SPANO:  Marlyn's made a
9 motion, seconded by Henry.  All in

10 favor?
11 (A chorus of ayes.)
12 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
13 The item is passed.
14 Jaime, our final resolution is
15 a resolution authorizing YIDA's
16 annual bond allocation to be
17 transferred to YEDC for the benefit
18 of Verus Development LLC.  This is
19 the 345 McLean Avenue Project.  We
20 have Michael Curti here to represent
21 the transaction.
22 MR. CURTI:  Yes.  With regard
23 to this item that's before you, it's
24 a little interesting because we are
25 asking the board to authorize the
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1 REGULAR MEETING
2 bond allocation transfer at this
3 meeting.  What you'll hear at the
4 next meeting is the presentation on
5 the actual development itself.  I
6 would suggest maybe that the
7 developer speak a little bit about
8 the project as a whole and then I'll
9 go into a little bit about the

10 resolution.
11 MS. MCGILL:  And then just to
12 remind the board, we have granted
13 final approval on this project at
14 previous meetings, so they do have
15 authorizations for benefit.  They're
16 just now coming back to seek bonds.
17 MR. CURTI:  And to be clear,
18 the bond issue would come from YEDC,
19 not the IDA.  The YEDC is going to
20 have to ask the regional council for
21 additional volume cap. There isn't
22 sufficient volume cap at the IDA to
23 fully fund the project.  The concept
24 here would be the IDA transferring
25 its volume cap allocation to YEDC.

Page 21

Diamond Reporting
800.727.6396 A Veritext Company www.veritext.com
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2 We just did that last year with
3 Whitney Young, we have done that in
4 the past.  There is a benefit to the
5 developer because they save on the
6 bond issuance charge, which is a
7 charge that goes to New York State
8 and obviously it makes us a little
9 more competitive in terms of our fee

10 that we charge at YEDC.
11 MR. SARACENO:  Good afternoon,
12 Mr. Mayor, members of the board.
13 Thank you for having us.  My name is
14 John Saraceno.  This is also John
15 Saraceno, S-A-R-A-C-E-N-O.  We are
16 with Verus Development.  We've been
17 here a couple of times over the
18 years.
19 Just a quick reminder what this
20 project is.  This is a 12-story
21 senior affordable housing project
22 located on McLean Avenue just south
23 of the Saw Mill exit.  It consists of
24 one to two-bedroom apartments.
25 Income levels are below 60 percent.
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There are a 105 units.  It will be

3 financed hopefully with IDA bonds,
4 four percent low income housing tax
5 credits.  Westchester County is
6 providing funds through HIF and HFF,
7 as well as Yonkers home funds and
8 eight project-based vouchers.  Total
9 cost is about 59 and a half million

10 and, you know, we are looking for
11 bonds in the amount of 29,000,000
12 which is both short-term and
13 long-term.  So long-term it would be
14 nine and a half million, short-term
15 would be retired at the completion of
16 construction.
17 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  Any
18 questions?  All right.  Then we'll
19
20

take the matter up further in 
the next meeting.

21 MR. CURTI:  Yes.  Well,
22 actually, Mayor, if we could adopt a
23 resolution authorizing the transfer
24 at this meeting.  The resolution
25 before you would allow the IDA to
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3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12 MR. CURTI:  Correct.
13 MAYOR SPANO:  So Cecile's made
14 a motion.
15 MS. ANDERSON:  Second.
16 MAYOR SPANO:  Seconded by
17 Marlyn.  All in favor?
18 (A chorus of ayes.)
19 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
20 Hearing none, the items is passed.
21 MR. SARACENO:  Thank you.
22 MAYOR SPANO:  Okay.  There are
23 no other resolutions.  And the other
24 business we have is just to remind
25 you, couple of weeks ago Bob
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allocate or to assign its bond 
allocation over to YEDC.  And then 
what YEDC would do is we'd send an 
application over to the regional 
council to ask them to allocate the 
remaining volume cap allocation.

MAYOR SPANO:  So this would be
a resolution authorizing the YIDA the 
annual bond allocation transfer to 
YEDC, right?
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2 Gottschall passed away.  He was a
3 member here for a while, so just
4 wanted to mention for the record, our
5 condolences to him and to his --
6 well, not his condolences to him
7 rather -- to his family.
8 Any other business?  Hearing
9 none.  Somebody want to make a

10 motion?  Victor's made a motion we
11 adjourn, seconded by Henry.  All in
12 favor?
13 (A chorus of ayes.)
14 MAYOR SPANO:  Any negatives?
15 We're adjourned.
16 (Whereupon, at 1:21 P.M., the
17 above matter concluded.)
18
19 ° ° ° °
20
21
22
23
24
25
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2 C E R T I F I C A T E
3
4 STATE OF NEW YORK )

:  SS.:
5 COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER  )
6
7 I, NATHAN DAVIS, a Notary Public for
8 and within the State of New York, do hereby
9 certify:

10 That the above is a correct
11 transcription of my stenographic notes.
12 I further certify that I am not
13 related to any of the parties to this
14 action by blood or by marriage and that I
15 am in no way interested in the outcome of
16 this matter.
17 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto
18 set my hand this 4th day of March 2024.
19
20
21
22 <%24408,Signature%>

NATHAN DAVIS
23
24
25
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2023 Annual Report Summary 
       
This report is being submitted in accordance with PAAA requirements. 
 
Operations and Accomplishments  
 
Operations 
 
The City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency is a public benefit corporation established 
by an act of the New York State Legislature in 1982, under Section 903 of the General Municipal 
Law.  The agency operates for the benefit of the City of Yonkers and its populace to accomplish 
any or all of the purposes specified in Title 1 of Article I8A. Specific powers and duties are 
conferred to the agency with respect to the acquisition of real property, whether by purchase, 
condemnation or otherwise, within the corporate limits of the City of Yonkers. All of the local 
zoning and planning regulations, as well as the regional and local comprehensive land use plans, 
are taken into consideration to carry out the duties of the agency. 
 
Organized in a manner consistent with the statute, the Mayor of Yonkers appoints a six 
member Board of Directors comprised of both public officials and business leaders.  This Board 
governs the IDA by establishing official policies, reviewing and approving requests for financial 
assistance. Operations and activities of the agency, it members, officers and employees are 
carried out in accordance with State law. 
 
The IDA’s mission is to generate economic development and job growth throughout the City of 
Yonkers by attracting new businesses; retaining existing ones and helping them all become 
competitive in a global marketplace. The agency accomplishes this mission by offering financial 
assistance in the form of Sales and Use Tax Exemptions, Mortgage Recording Tax Exemptions 
and Payment-In-Lieu-Of-Tax agreements (PILOTs) and by facilitating the issuance of tax exempt 
Industrial Development Bonds (IDB’s) 
 
The IDA held a board meeting on November 21, 2023 and approved the 2024 budget. Board 
members reviewed and approved the 2023 Annual Report, as well as the Real Property and 
Investment Reports at the April 23, 2024 meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 

470 Nepperhan Avenue, Suite 200 
Yonkers, New York 10701 
www.yonkersida.com 

p. 914.509.8651 
f. 914.509.8650 
e. info@yonkersida.com 
 

DRAFT



    

 
Accomplishments   
 
In 2023, the Agency received the following FIVE applications for inducement and approval: 
 

1. 345 McLean   2. 1111 Central Park Ave  3. 155 Elliott LLC  
4.  Main Street Lofts 5. Yonkers BV AMS LLC 
 

The Agency closed on seven projects during the year: 
 

1. Mary the Queen Housing Development  Total Investment                        $44.8M 
Mary the Queen consists of the adaptive reuse of the former Convent of Mary the 
Queen into a 73-unit affordable senior housing development. The 4 story, 66,000 sq 
foot building was constructed in 1957 and has been vacant since 2015. The building will 
include, 73 units which consists of 52 studio, 20 one-bedroom, and 1 two-bedroom 
(super).  

 
2. Wheeler Block Yonkers, LLC   Total Investment                            $12.7M       

Wheeler Block Lofts comprises of three contiguous historic buildings located on 15-23 N 
Broadway. The interiors of the buildings will be combined into a singular building 
creating corridors that will run through 15 to 23 North Broadway. The ground floor will 
have commercial space, with three floors of residential above. The residential portion 
will contain 36 apartments, 24 of which will be 1-bedroom, and 12 will be alcove 
studios. 5 units will be for tenants that qualify for “HOME” rents, one 1-bedroom 
apartment will be set aside for ‘Low’ HOME rent, three one bedrooms will be set for 
‘High’ HOME rent, and 1 studio will be held aside for ‘HIGH’ HOME rent. 

 
3. St. Clair Development   Total Investment              $63.0M 

Macquesten Development LLC, proposes to construct a 10-story mixed-use building with 
ground floor commercial space, 76 affordable rental dwelling units, and related parking 
and infrastructure located at 36-38 Main Street, 32 Main Street, and 1-3 Riverdale Ave. 
This includes 12 studios, 36 one-bedroom, 23 two-bedroom, and 5 three-bedroom units. 
These residential rental units would be occupied only by person of low income whose 
annual household incomes ranges from 40% to 80% of the Westchester AMI. 

 
4. WY Manor     Total Investment              $84.3M 

WY Manor is a 195-unit multifamily development which consist of two 12-story 
buildings (32 studios, 34 one-bedroom, 60 two bedroom, 54 three-bedroom, and 15 
four-bedroom), and a single-story community facility/daycare. There is a commercial 
spaces, grocery store and storage facility along the front of the property. The project will 
go under a rehabilitation to improve heating, cooling, installation of new 
windows/roofs. There will apartment upgrades such as new LVT floorings, interior 
finishes, replacement of kitchen cabinets, upgrade bathrooms, countertops, sinks, 



    

faucets, etc. There will also be an upgraded camera security system which will allow for 
greater coordination between the security team and the Yonkers Police Department. 

 
5. Monastery Manor    Total Investment              $17.8M 

This is an existing project that is refinancing the existing YIDA bonds allowing the 
property to extend its affordability and creating cash flow to undertake new upgrades to 
the building.  

 
6. 70 Pier      Total Investment              $18.1M 

70 Pier is a mixed-use building to be constructed on the south side of Abe Cohen Plaza 
at the Ludlow Metro-North Train Station. The project consists of a 4 story building 
containing 36 residential rental apartments with a unit mix of 6 studios, 18 one-
bedroom, and 12 two-bedroom. In addition to the building’s lobby, the ground floor will 
include 3,125 sq feet of neighborhood retail and indoor parking for 35 cars.  

 
7. 155 Elliott LLC     Total Investment              $5.55M 

The Property located at 155 Elliot Ave consists of a vacant and overgrown, old 
abandoned synagogue. The Property now consists of 24,000 sq. ft., up from 19,000 sq. 
ft. The Property will be developed with a 3-story residential building containing 24 rental 
housing units (10 Studios, 6 One-Bedroom, 4 Two-Bedroom and 4 Three-Bedroom). The 
property was developed in a way to preserve the exterior façade of the historical 
building. 

 
Other Accomplishments  
 
The YIDA Scholarship Program was in its 22nd consecutive year. YIDA awarded a total of 
$25,000 annually in scholarships to 10 high school seniors from the Yonkers Public Schools and 
Sacred Heart High School in June 2023. The scholarships were funded by an agency agreement 
with a company, which previously received financial incentives through YIDA. Under the terms 
of the agreement, the company will continue to fund the scholarship program each year 
through 2034 ($25,000). 
 
In support of the projects and their success, YIDA staff proudly attended the groundbreakings of 
70 Pier, KCT Cubesmart, and St. Clair Development, as well as the topping off ceremony of the 
56 Prospect LLC. In an effort to attract new development to the City, YIDA continually 
participates in outreach efforts to encourage new investment.   
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CERTIFICATE OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 
  

Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 
  

The undersigned, being the duly appointed chief executive officer and chief fiscal officer of the 
Yonkers Industrial Development Agency (the "Agency"), hereby certify, pursuant to subdivision 

3 of Section 2800 of the Public Authorities Law, as follows: 
  

 The financial information provided within the Annual Report of the Agency, dated as of March 
28th, 2023 is accurate, correct, and does not contain any untrue statement of material fact.  

The Annual Report does not omit any material fact, which, if omitted, would cause the report to 
be misleading in light of the circumstances under which the report and any such statements 

made therein are made.  The Annual Report fairly presents in all material respects the financial 
condition and results of operations of the Corporation as of, and for, the period presented in 

said report. 
  

The Annual Report is hereby approved. 
  

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned chief executive officer and chief fiscal officer have 
executed this Certificate as of the 23rd day of April, 2024. 

  
                                                                                        

 
 
____________________      _____________________ 
Marlyn Anderson       Siby S. Oommen 
IDA Board Member, Secretary     Chief Fiscal Officer YIDA 
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              THE KEARNEY REALTY & DEVELOPMENT GROUP INC. -     
                                         ABBEY on the PARK

21-23 Park Ave



 

 

INDUCEMENT RESOLUTION 
(The Abbey on Park Project) 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened in 
public session on April 25, 2024. The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 04/2024 - 04 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 
AGENCY ACCEPTING THE APPLICATION OF THE KEARNEY REALTY 
AND DEVELOPMENT GROUP, INC. WITH RESPECT TO A CERTAIN 
PROJECT (AS DESCRIBED BELOW) AND (ii) AUTHORIZING A PUBLIC 
HEARING WITH RESPECT TO THE PROJECT 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 
York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 
(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (hereinafter called the “Agency”) was created with the authority 
and power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, 
constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized 
by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, KEARNEY REALTY AND DEVELOPMENT GROUP, INC., for itself 
or an entity to be formed (the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the 
Agency requesting the Agency’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (A) 
the acquisition or retention of the land, including, but not limited to, all easements, licenses, and 
other real property interests owned or controlled by the Company where improvements benefitting 
the Project are situated, commonly known as 21-23 Park Avenue (Section 2, Block 2090, Lot 44), 
City of Yonkers, New York (the “Land”); (B) the construction, improving and equipping on the 
Land of (i) 82 new affordable multi-family residential rental units in three buildings of which (a) 
one will be a new facility containing 33 residential rental units and (b) two will be 49 new 
residential rental units in the historic Ethan Flagg House and Blessed Sacrament Monastery, (ii) 
of the 82 units, 31 units will be studios, 41 units will be one-bedroom, and 10 units will be two-
bedroom, (iii) resident amenities including bicycle storage, on site-management, workspace and 
artists’ spaces, (iv) sidewalk improvements on Park Avenue, and (v) approximately 64 parking 
spaces (24 on-site spaces, and 58 spaces which will be leased from a nearby parking facility) (the 
“Improvements”), (C) of the total 82 residential rental units, (i) 81 units will be provided at or 
below 60% Area Median Income, and 1 unit will be a superintendent’s unit and (ii) 20% to 50% 
of the residential rental units will give rental preference to persons working in artistic or literary 
careers; and (D) the acquisition and installation in and around the Land and Improvements of 
certain items of equipment and other tangible personal property (the “Equipment”, which together 
with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); and  

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Act, the Agency desires to adopt a resolution describing the 
Project, Facility, and the Financial Assistance that the Agency is contemplating with respect to the 
Project to ensure that the Project remains affordable; and 
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WHEREAS, it is contemplated that the Agency will hold a public hearing and (i) negotiate 
and enter into an agent, financial assistance and project agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 
will designate the Company as its agent for the purpose of acquiring, constructing and equipping 
the Project (the “Agent Agreement”), (ii) negotiate and enter into a lease agreement (the “Lease 
Agreement”), leaseback agreement (the “Leaseback Agreement”) and tax agreement (the “Tax 
Agreement”) with the Company, and, if required by the Agency, a Tax Agreement mortgage (the 
“Tax Agreement Mortgage”), (iii) take a leasehold interest in the Land, the Improvements and 
personal property constituting the Project (once the Agent Agreement, Lease Agreement, 
Leaseback Agreement and Tax Agreement (and Tax Agreement Mortgage, if applicable) have 
been negotiated), and (iv) provide financial assistance (as that term is defined in the Act) to the 
Company in the form of (a) a sales and use tax exemption for purchases and rentals related to the 
acquisition, construction and equipping of the Project, (b) a partial real property tax abatement 
structured through the Tax Agreement, and (c) an exemption of State of New York (“State”) and 
local mortgage recording taxes (collectively, the “Financial Assistance”). 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE AGENCY AS 
FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Company has presented the Application in a form acceptable to the 
Agency.  Based upon the representations made by the Company to the Agency in the Company's 
Application, the Agency hereby finds and determines that: 

 (A) By virtue of the Act, the Agency has been vested with all powers necessary and 
convenient to carry out and effectuate the purposes and provisions of the Act and to exercise all 
powers granted to it under the Act; and 

 (B) The Agency has the authority to take the actions contemplated herein under the Act; 
and 

 (C) The action to be taken by the Agency will induce the Company to develop the 
Project, thereby increasing employment opportunities in the City of Yonkers and otherwise 
furthering the purposes of the Agency as set forth in the Act; and  

 (D) The Project will not result in the removal of a civic, commercial, industrial, or 
manufacturing plant of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project from one area 
of the State to another area of the State or result in the abandonment of one or more plants or 
facilities of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project located within the State; 
and the Agency hereby finds that, based on the Company’s application, to the extent occupants are 
relocating from one plant or facility to another, the Project is reasonably necessary to discourage 
the Project occupants from removing such other plant or facility to a location outside the State 
and/or is reasonably necessary to preserve the competitive position of the Project occupants in 
their respective industries. 

Section 2. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Executive Director, Secretary 
and/or the CFO are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to (A) hold a public hearing in 
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compliance with the Act, and (B) negotiate (1) an Agent Agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 
appoints the Company as its agent to undertake the Project, (2) a Lease Agreement, pursuant to 
which the Company leases the Project to the Agency, (3) a related Leaseback Agreement, pursuant 
to which the Agency leases its interest in the Project back to the Company, (4) a Tax Agreement, 
pursuant to which the Company agrees to make certain payments in lieu of real property taxes for 
the benefit of affected tax jurisdictions, (5) a Tax Agreement Mortgage, and (6) related Project 
certificates, instruments, agreements, and documents; provided (i) the rental payments under the 
Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the Agency arising out of or 
related to the Project and Facility and indemnification of the Agency by the Company for actions 
taken by the Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; and (ii) the terms of 
the Tax Agreement is consistent with the Agency's Uniform Tax Exemption Policy or the 
procedures for deviation therefrom have been complied with. 

Section 3. The Agency is hereby authorized to conduct a public hearing in compliance 
with the Act. 

Section 4. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 
and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 
to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 
and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 
the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 
resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 
of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

Section 5. The Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 
which resulted as follows: 

 
    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 
Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Victor Gjonaj   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

 
 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 



YIDA Resolution No. 04/2024-04 
Inducement Resolution – The Abbey on Park 
April 23, 2024 
TC: Harris Beach PLLC 
 

Page 4 

CERTIFICATION 
(The Abbey on Park Project) 

 
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 
COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 
 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 
 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 
Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 
on April 23, 2024, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and 
correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the 
whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with Article 7. 

 
I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 
 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 
this ___ day of April, 2024. 
 
 
 
              
        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
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  PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa  
 

Date April 4, 2024 
Company Name The Abbey @ Park 
Project Type New Development    Rehab    Expansion 

 Commercial  
 Industrial 
 Retail (Restaurant) 
 Housing:  Senior    Affordable    Market Rate 
 Public Use  
  
 

LLooccaattiioonn 
Address                          21-23 Park Avenue 

Distressed Area               Yes       No  

Empire Zone                   Yes       No 

 
 

 

AApppprrooxxiimmaattee  PPrroojjeecctt  CCoosstt 
$58,915,217 

  

BBeenneeffiittss  RReeqquueesstteedd 

 Sales Tax Exemption           IRB         MRT Exemption      Real Property Agreement 
 

  

PPrroojjeecctt  PPuurrppoossee 

 Job Creation   

 Job Retention 

 Community Development 

 Quality of Life 

 Regionally Significant 

 Development that will attract other investment 
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        PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa 
 

DDeessccrriibbee  BBeellooww  IIDDAA  JJuussttiiffiiccaattiioonn  ffoorr  IInndduucciinngg  PPrroojjeecctt::  

 
Description to address one or more of the following concepts 
  
 The economic need for the City of Yonkers (“City”) to have the applicant remain in or locate 

within the City; 
 The economic, charitable, cultural or other contribution that the applicant will provide to the 

City and its residents if the application is granted; 
 The extent to which receiving IDA benefits adds to the viability of the applicant concerning any 

activities within the City; 
 The extent to which granting the application will improve the quality of life to residents in the 

City; and 
    The extent to which granting the application will complement existing business development in the 

   City. 
 
Kearney Realty & Development Group, Inc. (Kearney Group) is proposing The Abbey on Park (The 
Abbey) at 21-23 Park Avenue, City of Yonkers, Westchester County, New York (Site). The Abbey is 
an innovative workforce and artist housing development. The Abbey will consist of two (2) 
rehabilitated buildings, the historic Ethan Flagg House and the historic Blessed Sacrament 
Monastery, as well as one (1) new construction building. The historic Ethan Flagg House and 
Blessed Sacrament Monastery will be rehabilitated to provide forty-nine (49) residential apartments. 
The new construction building will contain thirty-three (33) residential apartments, for a total of eighty-
two (82) residential apartments. Of the apartments, thirty-one (31) will be studios, forty-one (41) will 
be one-bedrooms, and ten (10) will be two bedroom 
 
Currently, the Site’s existing buildings are predominately vacant and unused including thirty-five (35) 
vacant affordable residential units. The development of The Abbey would revamp the vacant 
affordable housing units, while simultaneously more than doubling the number of affordable housing 
units. Eighty-one (81) of the eighty-two (82) total units would be rented at 60% AMI, with the 
remaining unit being reserved as a non-rent bearing superintendent’s unit. In addition, The Abbey will 
provide a preference for those involved in artistic or literary activities for 20% to 50% of the units. The 
redevelopment will also include improvements of the sidewalk fronting the Site along Park Avenue. 
The Abbey is well positioned to start construction in Summer 2024. The construction is anticipated to 
take twenty (20) months. 
 
JOB CREATION AND RETENTION:   
 

• Appx 2 FTE jobs 
• Appx 150 Construction jobs 

 

 































The Abbey on Park 
Project Narrative 

 
Kearney Realty & Development Group, Inc. (Kearney Group) is proposing The Abbey on Park 

(The Abbey) at 21-23 Park Avenue, City of Yonkers, Westchester County, New York (Site). The Abbey is 
an innovative workforce and artist housing development. The Abbey will consist of two (2) rehabilitated 
buildings, the historic Ethan Flagg House and the historic Blessed Sacrament Monastery, as well as one (1) 
new construction building. The historic Ethan Flagg House and Blessed Sacrament Monastery will be 
rehabilitated to provide forty-nine (49) residential apartments. The new construction building will contain 
thirty-three (33) residential apartments, for a total of eighty-two (82) residential apartments. Of the 
apartments, thirty-one (31) will be studios, forty-one (41) will be one-bedrooms, and ten (10) will be two-
bedrooms.  

Kearney Group received an area variance for parking from the City of Yonkers Zoning Board of 
Appeals (ZBA) in December 2022. Kearney Group also received site plan approval from the City of 
Yonkers Planning Board in July 2023. Currently, the Site’s existing buildings are predominately vacant and 
unused including thirty-five (35) vacant affordable residential units. The development of The Abbey would 
revamp the vacant affordable housing units, while simultaneously more than doubling the number of 
affordable housing units. Eighty-one (81) of the eighty-two (82) total units would be rented at 60% AMI, 
with the remaining unit being reserved as a non-rent bearing superintendent’s unit. In addition, The Abbey 
will provide a preference for those involved in artistic or literary activities for 20% to 50% of the units. The 
redevelopment will also include improvements of the sidewalk fronting the Site along Park Avenue. The 
Abbey is well positioned to start construction in Summer 2024. The construction is anticipated to take 
twenty (20) months.  

 The Abbey’s design and programming is based on Kearney Group’s extensive experience with 
comparable successful developments throughout the Hudson River Valley. The buildings to be rehabilitated, 
the Ethan Flagg House and the Blessed Sacrament Monastery, are both listed on the National Historic 
Registry and will therefore be preserved accordingly. The Abbey’s new construction building will be a wood 
frame building with exterior elements such as brick, fiber-cement siding, and architectural cornices. This 
building has been designed to coincide not only with the architectural and historical beauty of the rehab 
buildings, but also with the surrounding neighborhood. In addition, all three buildings will be fully electric.   

The stormwater from the new residential building will be infiltrated into the soil with only a fraction 
of the runoff being conveyed to the existing City storm sewers. The system is designed to control all storms 
up to the 100-year storm event. The project will use existing water, sewer and cable utilities that border the 
site. 

 The Site is an excellent location for an artist and workforce housing development as it is within 
walking distance of several bus stops, retail shops, and other major services including St. Johns Riverside 
Hospital, grocery stores, and Grant Park. The Abbey is designed to provide ample amenities for the 
residents, such as an on-site management office that will be staffed during the week; an on-site 
superintendent; interior and exterior bike storage, as well as workspaces for the residents and resident artists 



to collaborate and grow at their trade. Residents of The Abbey will also have access to twenty-four (24) 
onsite parking spaces, as well as fifty-eight (58) additional parking spaces Kearney Group will be leasing at 
the Parkadrome Garage, located at 130 Ashburton Avenue, which is less than three hundred (300) feet from 
The Abbey. Regarding refuse collection, tenants in the existing and proposed new construction buildings 
will place their refuse in 95-gallon carts that are located in designated refuse rooms within the buildings. The 
property’s superintendent will be responsible for transporting the trash containers from the buildings to the 
dumpster enclosure. In addition, Kearney Group will be utilizing a private carting service for refuse 
collection.  

 The Abbey will benefit from a project team with substantial development and management 
experience, and an outstanding track record and reputation in affordable housing. The developers, Messrs. 
Kenneth Kearney and Sean K. Kearney, President and Vice President, respectively, of Kearney Group, are 
highly regarded developers with an outstanding regional reputation for quality and integrity. Kearney Group 
and their affiliates have developed over twenty-five (25) affordable housing developments and currently 
manage over two thousand (2,000) units of affordable housing. Kearney Group will also be responsible for 
all marketing and rent-up activities, as well as the ongoing management of The Abbey. The Abbey will be 
owned by a to-be-formed Limited Partnership in which Kenneth Kearney and Sean K. Kearney will be the 
managers and members.  
   

As an affordable housing development which encompasses the historic rehabilitation of existing 
buildings, The Abbey advances several goals in the City of Yonkers’ Comprehensive Plan (Comp Plan), 
including but limited to the following: (1) “Encourage the creation of affordable housing opportunities”; (2) 
“Since the City is almost fully developed, there are limited sites for new development. As a result, the City 
has focused its attention on preserving the existing housing stock, satisfying the federal court order, 
developing infill sites and promoting affordable housing opportunities”; (3) “Preserve historic 
neighborhoods and structures”. Without the requested financial assistance from the Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency (IDA), construction of The Abbey is infeasible. By contributing the requested 
financial assistance, the Yonkers IDA will bring thirty-five (35) currently vacant affordable housing units 
back online and add an additional forty-seven (47) affordable housing units to the City of Yonkers.  

 









B. Government Approvals

B. Government Approvals, Funding, or Sponsorship. ("Funding" includes grants, loans, tax relief, and any other forms of financial
assistance.)

Government Entity If Yes: Identify Agency and Approval(s) Application Date 
Required {Actual or projected) 

a. City Counsel, Town Board, OYesl[]No
or Village Board of Trustees

b. City, Town or Village IXJYesONo Site Plan Approval Planning Board or Commission
c. City, Town or IKlYesONo Area Variance Village Zoning Board of Appeals
d. Other local agencies □Yesoc]No

e. County agencies oYes[XINo 

f. Regional agencies OYeslXINo 

g. State agencies IXIYesONo NYS Housing Finance Agency, 
SHPO/NPS - Historic Registry

h. Federal agencies OYes[XINo 

i. Coastal Resources.
i. Is the project site within a Coastal Area, or the waterfront area of a Designated Inland Waterway? □Yes�No

ii. Is the project site located in a community with an approved Local Waterfront Revitalization Program? DYes�No 
iii. Is the project site within a Coastal Erosion Hazard Area? □ YeslXJNo

C. Planning and Zoning

C.1. Planning and zoning actions.
Will administrative or legislative adoption, or amendment of a plan, local law, ordinance, rule or regulation be the □Yes�No 
only approval(s) which must be granted to enable the proposed action to proceed? 

• If Yes, complete sections C, F and G .
• If No, proceed to question C.2 and complete all remaining sections and questions in Part 1

C.2. Adopted land use plans.

a. Do any municipally- adopted (city, town, village or county) comprehensive land use plan(s) include the site OYeslXINo 
where the proposed action would be located?

If Yes, does the comprehensive plan include specific recommendations for the site where the proposed action □YeslXINo
would be located? 
b. Is the site of the proposed action within any local or regional special planning district (for example: Greenway; 0Yest29No 

Brownfield Opportunity Area (BOA); designated State or Federal heritage area; watershed management plan;
or other?)

If Yes, identify the plan(s): 

c. Is the proposed action located wholly or partially within an area listed in an adopted municipal open space plan, 0Yesl2QNo 
or an adopted municipal farmland protection plan? 

If Yes, identify the plan(s): 
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636 SOUTH BROADWAY PARTNERS LLC 

632 aka 636 South Broadway 



 

 

INDUCEMENT RESOLUTION 
(636 South Broadway Partners LLC Project)  

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened in 
public session on April 24, 2024.  

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 04/2024 - 05 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 
AGENCY (i) ACCEPTING THE APPLICATION OF 636 SOUTH BROADWAY 
PARTNERS LLC WITH RESPECT TO A CERTAIN PROJECT (AS 
DESCRIBED BELOW) AND (ii) AUTHORIZING A PUBLIC HEARING WITH 
RESPECT TO THE PROJECT 

 
WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 

York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 
(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (hereinafter called the “Agency”) was created with the authority 
and power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, 
constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized 
by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, 636 SOUTH BROADWAY PARTNERS LLC, for itself or an entity to be 
formed (the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the Agency 
requesting the Agency’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (A) the 
acquisition or retention of the land, including, but not limited to, all easements, licenses, and other 
real property interests owned or controlled by the Company where improvements benefitting the 
Project are situated, commonly known as 632-636 South Broadway City of Yonkers, New York 
(Section 1, Block 29, Lot 1) (the “Land”); (B) the construction, improving and equipping on the 
Land of a multi-story affordable residential rental facility containing (i) 160 residential rental units 
(7 studio, 69 one-bedroom, 64 two-bedroom and 20 three-bedroom units), (ii) approximately 146 
on-site parking spaces, and (iii) related residential amenities including a gym and laundry facility 
(the “Improvements”); (C) of the 160 residential rental units, 159 units will be provided to families 
earning at or below 80% Area Median Income (AMI), with 43% of the units provided at or below 
50% AMI, 47% of the units provided at or below 60% AMI, 10% of the units provided at or below 
80% AMI, and one superintendent’s unit; and (D) the acquisition and installation in and around 
the Land and Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal property 
(the “Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); and  

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Act, the Agency desires to adopt a resolution describing the 
Project, Facility, and the Financial Assistance (as defined below) that the Agency is contemplating 
with respect to the Facility; and 

DRAFT  
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WHEREAS, it is contemplated that the Agency will hold a public hearing and (i) negotiate 
and enter into an agent, financial assistance and project agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 
will designate the Company as its agent for the purpose of acquiring, constructing and equipping 
the Project (the “Agent Agreement”), (ii) negotiate and enter into a lease agreement (the “Lease 
Agreement”), leaseback agreement (the “Leaseback Agreement”) and tax agreement (the “Tax 
Agreement”) with the Company, and, if required by the Agency, a Tax Agreement mortgage (the 
“Tax Agreement Mortgage”), (iii) take a leasehold interest in the Land, the Improvements, the 
Equipment and personal property related to the acquisition, construction, and equipping of the 
Facility (once the Agent Agreement, Lease Agreement, Leaseback Agreement and Tax Agreement 
(and Tax Agreement Mortgage, if applicable) have been negotiated), and (iv) provide financial 
assistance (as that term is defined in the Act) to the Company in the form of (a) a sales and use tax 
exemption for purchases and rentals related to the acquisition, construction and equipping of the 
Facility, and (b) a partial real property tax abatement structured through the Tax Agreement 
(collectively, the “Financial Assistance”); and  

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE AGENCY AS 
FOLLOWS: 
 

Section 1. The Company has presented the Application in a form acceptable to the 
Agency.  Based upon the representations made by the Company to the Agency in the Company's 
Application, the Agency hereby finds and determines that: 
 
 (A) By virtue of the Act, the Agency has been vested with all powers necessary and 
convenient to carry out and effectuate the purposes and provisions of the Act and to exercise all 
powers granted to it under the Act; and 
 
 (B) The Agency has the authority to take the actions contemplated herein under the Act; 
and 
 
 (C) The action to be taken by the Agency will induce the Company to develop the 
Project, thereby increasing employment opportunities in the City of Yonkers and otherwise 
furthering the purposes of the Agency as set forth in the Act; and  
 
 (D) The Project will not result in the removal of a civic, commercial, industrial, or 
manufacturing plant of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project from one area 
of the State to another area of the State or result in the abandonment of one or more plants or 
facilities of the Company or any other proposed occupant of the Project located within the State; 
and the Agency hereby finds that, based on the Company’s application, to the extent occupants are 
relocating from one plant or facility to another, the Project is reasonably necessary to discourage 
the Project occupants from removing such other plant or facility to a location outside the State 
and/or is reasonably necessary to preserve the competitive position of the Project occupants in 
their respective industries. 
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Section 2. The Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Executive Director, Secretary 
and/or the CFO are hereby authorized, on behalf of the Agency, to (A) hold a public hearing in 
compliance with the Act, and (B) negotiate (1) an Agent Agreement, pursuant to which the Agency 
appoints the Company as its agent to undertake the Project, (2) a Lease Agreement, pursuant to 
which the Company leases the Facility to the Agency, (3) a related Leaseback Agreement, pursuant 
to which the Agency leases its interest in the Facility back to the Company, (4) a Tax Agreement, 
pursuant to which the Company agrees to make certain payments in lieu of real property taxes for 
the benefit of affected tax jurisdictions, (5) a Tax Agreement Mortgage (if applicable), and (6) 
related Project certificates, instruments, agreements, and documents; provided (i) the rental 
payments under the Leaseback Agreement include payments of all costs incurred by the Agency 
arising out of or related to the Project and Facility and indemnification of the Agency by the 
Company for actions taken by the Company and/or claims arising out of or related to the Project; 
and (ii) the terms of the Tax Agreement is consistent with the Agency's Uniform Tax Exemption 
Policy or the procedures for deviation therefrom have been complied with. 
 

Section 3. The Agency is hereby authorized to conduct a public hearing in compliance 
with the Act. 

 
Section 4. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 

and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 
to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 
and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 
the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 
resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 
of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

 
Section 5. The Resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 
The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 

which resulted as follows: 
 

    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 
 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Victor Gjonaj   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

 
 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(636 South Broadway Partners LLC Project) 

 
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 
COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 
 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 
 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 
Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 
on April 24, 2024, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and 
correct copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the 
whole of said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with Article 7. 

 
I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 

throughout said meeting. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 
 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 
this ____ day of April 2024. 
 
 
 
              
        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
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  PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa  
 

Date April 4, 2024 
Company Name 636 South Broadway Partners LLC 
Project Type New Development    Rehab    Expansion 

 Commercial  
 Industrial 
 Retail (Restaurant) 
 Housing:  Senior    Affordable    Market Rate 
 Public Use  
  
 

LLooccaattiioonn 
Address                          632 AKA 636 South Broadway 

Distressed Area               Yes       No  

Empire Zone                   Yes       No 

 
 

 

AApppprrooxxiimmaattee  PPrroojjeecctt  CCoosstt 
$116,119,308 

  

BBeenneeffiittss  RReeqquueesstteedd 

 Sales Tax Exemption        IRB         MRT Exemption      Real Property Agreement 
 

  

PPrroojjeecctt  PPuurrppoossee 

 Job Creation   

 Job Retention 

 Community Development 

 Quality of Life 

 Regionally Significant 

 Development that will attract other investment 
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  PPrroojjeecctt  EEvvaalluuaattiioonn  CCrriitteerriiaa 

DDeessccrriibbee  BBeellooww  IIDDAA  JJuussttiiffiiccaattiioonn  ffoorr  IInndduucciinngg  PPrroojjeecctt::  

Description to address one or more of the following concepts 

 The economic need for the City of Yonkers (“City”) to have the applicant remain in or locate 
within the City; 

 The economic, charitable, cultural or other contribution that the applicant will provide to the 
City and its residents if the application is granted; 

 The extent to which receiving IDA benefits adds to the viability of the applicant concerning any 
activities within the City; 

 The extent to which granting the application will improve the quality of life to residents in the 
City; and 

  The extent to which granting the application will complement existing business development in the 
 City. 

The Project, also known as “The Parker Apartments”, will be 100% LIHTC project and consists of 7 
studio, 69 1BR, 64 2BR, 20 3BR., including a 2BR unit reserved for the on-site superintendent. The 
building will be 16 stories high and will accommodate approximately 146 on-site parking spaces, with 
access to parking at-grade from South Broadway and from Caryl Avenue, where internal ramps will 
lead to two lower parking levels and three upper parking levels. Thirteen percent of the units will be 
targeted to families earning up to 40% of AMI, 28% of the units will be targeted to families earning up 
to 50% AMI, 47% of the units will be targeted to families earning up to 60% AMI, and 13% of the units 
will be targeted to families earning up to 80% AMI. The building will offer amenities such as a fitness 
center on the ground floor and a laundry facility conveniently located on the second floor. 

JOB CREATION AND RETENTION:  

• Appx 7-10 FTE jobs
• Appx 260 Construction jobs



DELBELLO DONNELLAN WEINGARTEN
WISE & WIEDERKEHR, LLP

Diana B. Kolev
Partner
dbk@ddw-law.com

COUNSELLORS AT LAW

THE GATEWAY BUILDING
ONE NORTH LEXINGTON AVENUE
WHITE PLAINS, NEW YORK 10601

(914) 681-0200
FACSIMILE (914) 684-0288

Connecticut Office
1111 SUMMER STREET
STAMFORD, CT 06905

(203) 298-0000

1674855.doc
0143581-010

March 25, 2024 

By Federal Express
and E-Mail

Mayor Mike Spano, Chairman 
   and Members of the Board of Directors 
City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 
470 Nepperhan Avenue – Suite 200 
Yonkers, New York 10701 

Re: Application of 636 South Broadway Partners LLC for the Property Located 
at 632 aka 636 South Broadway, City of Yonkers (Section 1, Block 29, Lot 1) 

Dear Mayor Spano and Members of the Board: 

On behalf of 636 South Broadway Partners LLC, a related company of Macquesten 
Development (the “Applicant” or the “Company”), we respectfully submit the enclosed 
application for financial assistance from the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 
(the “Agency”).  As more fully described in the enclosed application, the Company has recently 
received approvals in connection with its proposal to construct a new 160-unit multi-family 
residential building with related parking and infrastructure to be known as The Parker (the 
“Project”) on real property parcels located at 632 aka 636 South Broadway, City of Yonkers,
which are also known and designated on the tax assessment map of the City as Section 1, Block 
29, Lot 1 (the “Property”).

The Agency’s financial assistance will induce the Company, and its successors and 
assigns, to develop the Project which will not only increase employment opportunities in the 
area, but will provide numerous other benefits to the City of Yonkers including much needed
quality affordable housing units in the area and brownfield remediation of the Property.  The 
Project is anticipated to generate approximately 260 construction jobs over a 30-month 
construction period, and approximately 7-10 new permanent jobs upon completion of 
construction.  

However, given the constraints of public funding sources, and the increased costs of 
development in Westchester County, and the City of Yonkers, which is higher than in other areas 
of the State, the Project as contemplated cannot be constructed without the Agency’s assistance. 
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«Matter Matter ID»
1674855.doc

In support of our application, we respectfully submit the following: 

1. One (1) original completed Application for Financial Assistance; and

2. A check in the amount of $600.00 made payable to the Agency representing the
application fee.

We respectfully request that this matter be placed on the Agency’s next agenda for 
purposes of discussion and consideration of the adoption of an inducement resolution.  Thank 
you for your consideration.  We look forward to meeting with you to discuss this project in 
greater detail.   In the interim, please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or if 
you need any additional information. 

Very truly yours, 

DIANA B. KOLEV

Enclosure 

cc: Jaime McGill, Executive Director
Joseph Apicella 





Tax Credit + Deferred Developer Fee:        $ 21,573,307

*add $1 for acquisition



























PROJECT NARRATIVE 

Introduction

The Parker 
632-636 South Broadway 

Yonkers, NY 10701

MacQuesten Development (MacQuesten), through its related company 636 South Broadway 
Parners, LLC, proposes the construction of 160 new units of all affordable housing in an elevator 
building, with on-site parking (the “Project”) at 632-636 South Broadway, Yonkers, NY (the “Property”). 
The housing units will be priced for families with incomes at or below 80% of the area median income 
(AMI). MacQuesten will seek financing from the New York State Housing Finance Agency (HFA). 
Macquesten will also seek the support of the City of Yonkers, Westchester County, and New York 
State in the form of financing subsidies.

When completed, the Project, also known as “The Parker Apartments” or “the Parker,” will be a 100% 
LIHTC project and consist of 7 studios, 69 one-bedrooms, 64 two-bedrooms, and 20 three- bedrooms, 
including a 2-bedroom unit reserved for the on-site superintendent. The building will be 16 stories high 
and will accommodate approximately 146 on-site parking spaces, with access to parking at-grade 
from South Broadway and from Caryl Avenue, where internal ramps will lead to two lower parking 
levels and three upper parking levels. The Project is proposed to be connected to municipal sewer
and water. Forty-three (43%) of the units will be targeted to families earning up to 50% of Area Median
Income (AMI), forty-seven (47%) of the units will be targeted to families earning up to 60% AMI, and ten 
percent (10%) of the units will be targeted to families earning up to 80% of AMI. The building will offer 
amenities such as a fitness center on the ground floor and a laundry facility conveniently located on 
the secondfloor.

The Project will be developed and constructed by The MacQuesten Companies, whose Principal is 
Rella Fogliano, an experienced real estate owner/developer/builder. The architect firm is Nexus 
Creative Design, which has an extensive record of designing multifamily housing in New York State. 
Development consulting services are provided by Best Development Group LLC.

The Project site is located at the southeast corner of South Broadway (U.S. Route 9) and Caryl 
Avenue, directly north of the border with the Northern Riverdale neighborhood of the Bronx and Van 
Cortlandt Park. It is immediately adjacent to the 1,146-acre Van Cortlandt Park, which includes 
playgrounds, dog runs, BBQ area, swimming pools, sports fields, trails, riding stables and other 
amenities. It is also located near major roadways including U.S. Route 9, the Saw Mill River Parkway 
and the New York State Thruway (Interstate 87). The Westchester County Bee-Line Bus System 
provides local transit. The Project is located within the City of Yonkers Public School System. It is 
anticipated that the new building will attract “Millennials” and families from Yonkers, Westchester, 
and New York City. Within walking distance of the project site are two childcare centers and other 
neighborhood amenities.



MacQuesten is seeking assistance from the Yonkers Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”) 
in the form of sales and use tax and real property tax exemptions. MacQuesten respectfully submits 
that the viability of the Project would be compromised without the assistance available through the 
Agency, given the constraints of public funding sources, and the increased costs of development in 
Westchester County, and City of Yonkers, which is higher than in other areas of the State. 
MacQuesten respectfully submits that if the Agency supports the proposed Project, the Project will
help revitalize the area, provide much needed middle- and low-income housing options for Yonkers 
residents, and will provide a number of economic benefits. The Project is expected to create 
approximately 260 construction jobs over the 30 months construction period, and approximately 7-
10 new permanent jobs upon completion of construction. The Agency’s support of the Project would 
also permit the Applicant to carry out its intended remediation of contamination at the Project site 
in accordance with the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation Brownfield 
Cleanup Program (“BCP”).

Project location and Current use

The Project site is located at the southeast corner of South Broadway (U.S. Route 9) and Caryl 
Avenue, directly north of the border with the Northern Riverdale neighborhood of the Bronx and Van 
Cortlandt Park. It consists of16,639.50 square feet or 0.3819 acres and is currently improved with a 
one-story masonry warehouse type building. The Property is currently used as a sports training facility, 
with prior uses including a furniture store and automobile service station. The existing building will be 
demolished to accommodate the project.

The proposed development will increase the supply of affordable/middle income/market rate 
housing. This in turn will create a sustainable neighborhood in which people can live, work, shop and 
have easy access to services. The proposed development will encourage the use of public 
transportation by lowering the number of new parking spaces created without compromising street 
parking.

Zoning, Legal Requirements and Program

This Project is located in the City of Yonkers South Broadway District (“SB District”) under the City of 
Yonkers Zoning Ordinance (“Zoning Ordinance”), which the City adopted in 2011, to replace the B 
and BR Zoning Districts in the South Broadway corridor and permit increased height and density in 
the area. The SB District is divided into four subdistricts: North Subdistrict, Central Subdistrict, Core 
Subdistrict, and South Subdistrict. The Project site is located within the South Subdistrict area, which 
permits multi-family developments such as apartment houses and live/work buildings.

The building is proposed as 16 stories high, with 160 Affordable residential units, residential amenity 
spaces, laundry facility, and on-site parking spaces. The Project is proposed to be connected to 
municipal sewer and water.



Following meetings with City professional staff, MacQuesten submitted in September 2022 its plans to 
the City Department of Housing and Buildings for review and issuance of a Building Application 
Review and to the Planning Board for informal review. On February 21, 2023, the City Zoning Board
granted variances to accommodate the Project: (1) variance from Section 43-47(C)(3)(f) to permit an 
increase in the maximum permitted floor area ratio to 11.8 where 10 is permitted; (2) variance from 
Section 43-47(C)(3)(g) to permit an increase in the maximum permitted building height to 166.5 feet 
where 120 feet is permitted; (3) variance from Section 43-47(C)(3)(c) to permit a reduction in the 
rear yard setback to zero (0) where a minimum of 25 feet is required; (4) variance from Section 43-
47(C)(3)(j) to permit an increase in the maximum permitted lot coverage to 99.8% where 90% is 
permitted; (5) variance from Section 43-47(C)(5) to permit reduced ground floor transparency of 
56% where 70% is required; and (6) variance from Section 43-128, Table 43-4 to permit a reduction in 
provided off-street parking spaces from 243 (required) to at 144 (proposed), for a variance of 99 
spaces (collectively, the “Variances”). In addition, on June 16, 2023, the City Planning board granted 
full site plan approval for the Project On January 17, 2024, the Zoning Board granted a one-year 
extension of its prior approval for the Variances.

Separately, an application has been made to the New York State Department of Environmental 
Conservation to enter into the Brownfield Cleanup Program. Phase 1 and 2 environmental studies 
have been completed and a formal application is being  considered by the NYSDEC.



PROJECT DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION

Architectural Elements

The building will stand at 16 stories with an ambitious architectural signature structure and providing 
gracious views of Yonkers and Van Cortlandt Park. Architecturally the building embraces modern 
elements and finishes in a transitional manner. The building's volumes are stepped and faceted to 
further modulate scale. Active Design elements feature a signature stair volume along Caryl Street 
both as an architectural feature and as an engaging vertical circulation experience encouraging 
the use of stairs which capture copious natural light, provide view shed experiences and are finished 
to a higher level than typical internal emergency exit stairs. Resident amenities are envisioned at 
sidewalk level as a synergistic planning notion both activating the street plane while providing 
convenient resident access to the neighborhood and Van Cortlandt Park. In addition, sustainable 
'green building' means and methods will be implemented throughout the building'sdesign.



Construction Methods

Construction will be type 1-A and will comply with 2020 International Building Code adopted by 
NYS and 2015 International Energy Conservation Code and 2016 Supplement to the NYS Energy 
Conservation Code.

The project will utilize cast in place concrete frame structure technology currently configured as
2.5 levels of below grade parking, 2.5 levels of parking above grade and 13 levels of residential floors 
above the parking levels. A one-story segment adjacent to 14 Caryl Ave hosts the main entry and 
misc. building services. The one-story segment includes a 2-level corresponding basement footprint. 
Resident amenities are located on the Caryl/S Broadway sidewalk level.

Building envelope assembly consists of metal stud wall infill framing sheathed and waterproofed. 
Exterior sheathing is clad with rigid/continuous R-12 insulation coupled with R-19 interior stud cavity 
insulation yielding high performance thermal characteristics. Exterior finish cladding materials 
include a range of materials blending thin-brick, cementitious cast panels, metal panel/trim 
assemblies and architectural metal mesh/screen panels. Exterior glazing [windows & curtain wall 
areas] utilize high performance thermally isolated aluminum insulated glass systems. 'U -Value' 
glazing performance will achieve 0.27. Roof assemblies will achieve R-50 performance utilizing a 
high performance TPO Membrane roofing material. Below grade water barrier systems include
passive and active components and assemblies. Parking levels will be isolated/insulated relating to 
thermal, air-infiltration and fire rating performance requirements.

The all-electric Mechanical systems in conjunction with building Infrastructure systems will meet the 
above referenced standards. Building plumbing systems and finish fixtures utilize high efficiency 
performance standards both in water consumption use and thermal efficiency metrics for hot and 
cold-water distribution. All motor driven and electric consuming systems, controls and appliances 
will reflect Energy Star rated and approved components High performance energy saving and 
energy extracting elevator technology will be used in two primary elevators and one secondary 
ancillary elevator. Life Safety/Fire Protection systems will be supported by an on-site emergency 
generator.

Interior finishes will utilize a wide range of sustainable and durable surfaces, materials and sourcing. 
Design threads reflect forward thinking finish themes which enhance positive resident/visitor 
experiences achieving improved active and passive health metrics. 'Active Design' initiatives are 
promoted via the placement of a fully glazed primary exit stair on an exterior wall encouraging use as 
opposed to traditional utility type interior stairs as an only option for active vertical circulation. 'Active 
Design' initiatives are also embedded in building amenities spaces including fully equipped resident 
Fitness Facility and Resident Community Gathering spaces. A primary contextual building attribute 
includes immediate adjacency to Van Cortlandt Park. South facing units will enjoy commanding 
views of the park.

Active design

As discussed above, Active Design initiatives will be embedded throughout the Project. In addition, 
this Project is a brownfield cleanup that will improve the residential options in thearea.

Street trees will be planted along Main Street and will be planted in planting strips that vary in length 
to add visual interest, act as a green buffer between pedestrian and vehicular traffic, spaced to 
highlight entries into the building.

Sustainability

At the heart of planning, design, and construction strategy for The Parker is a focus on affordable, 
durable, and efficient design solutions to reduce energy consumption and environmental 
footprint, improve resident health, comfort, and well-being, add critical resources to benefit the 
surrounding community, and provide facilities that enhance public health and wellness.



The project is being designed to Passive House certification through the PHIUS program. In addition to 
PHIUS certification, the project will include rooftop solar panels. The solar panels will be designed, 
financed, installed, and maintained by the solar developer. The Parker Owners LLC will enter into a 
Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) with the solar developer. The Parker Owners LLC will pay $.09 per 
(kW) which is approximately $.40 lower than current Con Edison rates.

As part of this undertaking, the design and development team has engaged MaGrann Associates in 
green building consulting, certification, and verification services and has set forth goals for achieving 
a successful green project utilizing an integrative design approach. Successful implementation of 
these goals will be the responsibility of all project team members and stakeholders, as outlined below.

Goals:

1) Maximize affordability: Create 160 units of affordable rental housing for low-income 
families and individuals.

2) Reduce energy for resiliency: Achieve reduction in building energy and emissionsbeyond 
minimum code requirements.

3) Improve occupant and surrounding community well-being: Enhance community 
assets and resources and improve quality of life.

Strategies & Outcomes:

1) The core mission of The Parker development team is to create affordable housing for the local 
community, with pride and purpose for the health of the people of Yonkers. This mission is 
accomplished through this project by providing more people with affordable and improved 
housing with integral connections to the surrounding community and life- enhancing 
resources. Finding, unlocking, and increasing value for tenants and neighbors is at the 
cornerstone of the team’s development work.

2) Energy reduction will be achieved through the utilization of increased levels of continuous 
insulation in thermal envelope components and high-performance, right-sized, smart 
mechanical systems. These systems include high-efficiency PTHP units for heating/cooling, 
local and whole-home mechanical exhaust in apartments with fresh air supply to shared 
spaces, 100% LED lighting with smart occupancy, daylight, and bi-level lighting controls, and 
ENERGY STAR appliances. In addition to above-code thermal envelope assemblies, the 
building and apartment units (compartmentalization) will meet a stringent air-leakage 
(infiltration) limit of 0.30CFM per square foot of enclosure area. High-performance windows will 
have a U-factor and SHGC not greater than 0.30 to further increase efficiency, comfort, sound 
mitigation, and maintain healthy levels of natural daylight. Furthermore, in alignment with New 
York State electrification objectives the building will be fossil-fuel-free with the latest in heat 
pump technology, thereby minimizing carbon emissions and maximizing utility incentives. By 
providing the above-mentioned high-performance building systems, the project is expected 
to surpass certification energy goals and help keep operation costs low for building owners, as 
well as ease the financial burden of utility costs for tenants. To implement, measure, and 
monitor these energy goals, throughout the design, construction, and post-occupancy 
phases, the green building consultant will inspect, test, and verify all energy measures and 
provide a report to document successful delivery of energy efficiency measures.



3) The development team will create a health and well-being action plan and integrate it 
into the project process; this includes a building/site-wide no smoking policy and measures 
that improve indoor air quality and comfort like the use of toxin-free building and finishing 
materials. While pest prevention will be meticulously integrated into the building design, 
O&M protocols also include best-practice pest control and green cleaning products and 
schedules. Residents and facility managers will be trained on how to properly use their 
building systems and information will be provided to take advantage of building and 
neighborhood resources to ensure successful operation and longevity of 
project/community functions.

4) The development team plans to maximize incentives by taking advantage of the NYSERDA 
New Construction Housing program (PON 4337) and achieving carbon neutral ready status 
via electrification which enables the development to obtain higher tier incentives. 
Additionally, The Parker will qualify for New York State Clean Heat incentives accessible from 
Con Edison – all heat pump equipment specified will qualify for these generous incentives, 
which are estimated at a minimum of $2,000 per dwelling unit, plus additional incentives for 
electrification of the central domestic water heating system.

Rent Structure and Populations Served

159 Apartments +1 Rental Free Two Bedroom Super’s Unit

50% AMI Units
2 studios at $1,174
30 one-bedrooms at $1,246
35 two-bedrooms at $1,479
2 three-bedrooms at $1,696

60% AMI Units
3 studios at $1,431
34 one-bedrooms at $1,522
22 two-bedrooms at $1,810
15 three-bedrooms at $2,078

80% AMI Units
2 studios at $2,471
5 one-bedrooms at $2,073
6 two-bedrooms at $2,471
3 three-bedrooms at $2,842

146 Parking Spaces @ $0/month Laundry income 160 @$120/month



Description of Ownership Entity

The Proposed Borrower will be 636 South Broadway Partners, LLC, a limited liability company (“the 
LLC”), or its affiliated successor or assignee. The managing member of the LLC is Rella Fogliano. 
Also, at construction loan closing, the LLC will admit a Tax Credit Investor as the 99.99% Limited 
LiabilityPartner.

Rella Fogliano is the Managing Member of the LLC and will hold a 0.01% interest once the Tax 
Credit Investor is admitted with a 99.99% interest.

Financing Structure

The subject project will be financed with New York State Housing Finance Agency (HFA) 
tax exempt bonds, as of right 4% tax credit equity, HFA NCP subsidy loan proceeds, ARPA 
funds from Westchester County, Brownfield Credits Equity, and CEI funds. The developer 
will also defer a portion of the developer fee as long-term equity in the project.

The sources and uses for the construction and permanent sources are attached in the 
excel model.

MWBE Utilization Goals

Macquesten Development is a woman owned company and has been successful in meeting 
New York State HCR MWBE goals. For this project it is anticipated that approximately $40,000,000 
in sources will come from NYSHFA. As such, 22% ($15,435,200) of contracts will be awarded to MBE 
firms and 10% ($7,016,00) will be awarded to WBE firms. For recent projects MacQuesten has 
awarded over $20,000,000 in contracts to MWBE firms. MacQuesten will invite bids from its existing 
pool of MWBE contractors as well as perform reach out to other qualified MWBE firms.
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Louis J. Albano DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 
Commissioner PLANNING BUREAU

87 Nepperhan Avenue 
Lee J. Ellman, AICP Suite 320 
Deputy Commissioner Yonkers, NY 10701 
 Tel. 914.377.6555 
Zachary J. Nersinger Fax 914.377.6552 
Planning Director planninginfo@yonkersny.gov 

YonkersNY.gov 

Mayor Mike Spano CITY OF YONKERS 

Date: June 16, 2023 

To: Sam Borelli, Commissioner 
City of Yonkers Department of Housing and Buildings 

 87 Nepperhan Ave, 5th Floor, Yonkers, NY 10701 

Re: Planning Board Site Plan Approval Resolution with Conditions 
 
The following matter was referred to the Yonkers Planning Board pursuant to DHB Application No.: 
B0031218. 
 
A REQUEST TO APPROVE A SITE PLAN APPLICATION FOR A 16-STORY, 160-UNIT ALL AFFORDABLE 
APARTMENT BUILDING WITH ASSOCIATED SITE IMPROVEMENTS LOCATED AT BLOCK: 29, LOT 1 ON THE 
PROPERTY KNOWN AS 632 AKA 636 SOUTH BROADWAY, ZONED SOUTH BROADWAY (“SB”) – SOUTH 
SUBDISTRICT, PURSUANT TO ARTICLE IX OF THE YONKERS ZONING ORDINANCE. 
 
The site plan application presented to the Planning Board at its meeting of June 14, 2023 was approved 
with twelve (12) conditions in the attached resolution. 
 
A copy of the text from the resolution in its entirety will be included on the final site plan drawings.  A 
copy of the approved signed site plans will be provided to the DHB for its records.  
 
Very truly yours, 

 
Roman Kozicky, Planning Board Chairman 
 
 
Attachment:  Planning Board Approval Resolution 06/14/2023 

cc: V. Spano, City Clerk 
Applicant 
File 
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CITY OF YONKERS 
PLANNING BOARD RESOLUTION 

 
RESOLUTION TO APPROVE A SITE PLAN APPLICATION FOR A 16-STORY, 160-UNIT ALL 
AFFORDABLE APARTMENT BUILDING WITH ASSOCIATED SITE IMPROVEMENTS 
LOCATED AT BLOCK: 29, LOT 1 ON THE PROPERTY KNOWN AS 632 AKA 636 SOUTH 
BROADWAY, ZONED SOUTH BROADWAY (“SB”) – SOUTH SUBDISTRICT, PURSUANT TO 
ARTICLE IX OF THE YONKERS ZONING ORDINANCE. 
 
Findings: 

1. The proposed application is for 16-story, 160-unit affordable housing apartment building to be 
known as “The Parker” (the “proposed project”).  All 160 dwelling units are proposed to be 
maintained as affordable housing units for the life of the project as represented by the Applicant, 
Macquesten Development, LLC. 

2. On February 21, 2023, the Zoning Board of Appeals (the “ZBA”), as Lead Agency for the 
environmental review of an Type I Action with Coordinated Review adopted a Negative 
Declaration of Environmental Non-Significance for the proposed project and granted the following 
area variances for Case #5802.  

a. Exceeding maximum permitted floor area ratio, per Section 43-47. C. (3) (f). 
Required 10.0, proposed 11.8. 

b. Exceeding maximum permitted building height, per Section 43-47. C. (3) (g). 
Required 120 feet, proposed 166.5 feet. 

c. Insufficient rear yard setback, per Section 43-47. C. (3) (c). 
Required 25 feet, proposed zero (0) feet. 

d. Exceeding maximum permitted lot coverage, per Section 43-47. C. (3) (j). 
Required 90%, proposed 99.8%. 

e. Reduction in minimum ground floor transparency, per Section 43-47. C. (5). 
Required 70%, proposed 56%. 

f. Insufficient off-street parking, per Section 43-128, and Table 43-4. 
Required 243 spaces, proposed 144 spaces. 

3. During the course of the ZBA’s environmental review process of the proposed project the 
Applicant submitted a Traffic Impact Study and a supplemental parking analysis for the ZBA’s 
review and consideration.  While the traffic study demonstrated the proposed project is anticipated 
to have little to no impact on the existing traffic conditions of the surrounding area, the ZBA 
expressed its concerns for the proposed number of off-street parking spaces totaling only 144 
spaces for the 160-unit building, as this posed a potential impact to the surrounding area. 
The Applicant’s supplemental parking analysis examined parking utilization of tenants at multiple 
existing affordable housing apartment sites within the city of Yonkers.  The ZBA required the data 
collection of these local sites to better evaluate parking demand of tenants in all-affordable 
buildings with multiple tiers of Area Median Income (AMI) levels, similar to the proposed project. 
The results of the parking utilization study and its analysis of affordable housing sites in Yonkers 
demonstrated the proposed 144 parking spaces for a 160-unit building could accommodate the 
anticipated demands of the tenants and their guests with minimal impact to the available street 
parking in the surrounding area.   
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The parking analysis also stated the proposed project could provide as little as 114 parking spaces 
based on the calculated parking ratio from the local sites that were studied.  The Traffic 
Engineering Department and the ZBA reviewed this supplemental parking analysis and concluded 
the Applicant’s proposed 144 off-street parking spaces was an acceptable amount to support the 
anticipated parking demand for the 160-unit all-affordable housing apartment building. 

4. The Planning Board has reviewed the Applicant’s latest site plans and architectural drawings 
submitted respectively on May 24, 2023 and April 25, 2023.  The Planning Board expressed 
several concerns for layout of the separated parking levels within the building accessed from either 
Caryl Avenue – with full turning movements – or South Broadway – with a restricted right turn in 
and right turn out only driveway.  The Board also considered the architectural design elements of 
the building given the proximity of Van Cortlandt Park located immediately to the south of the 
project site.  After multiple revisions to the site plan, architectural plans and building materials, 
the Planning Board has no additional comments at this time. 

5. Regarding the Board’s comments on the parking layout, the Applicant shall be responsible for 
developing an enforceable parking management plan with assigned parking spaces to ensure that 
all tenants have clear instructions on where to park their vehicles and which driveway entrance 
they will be restricted too.  

6. The Planning Board has reviewed the applicant’s Maintenance and Protection of Traffic (MPT) 
Plan.  The revised MPT Plan submitted on May 24, 2023, illustrated the Applicant’s intention to 
work with the Engineering Department to implement the necessary protection measures for 
vehicular and pedestrian circulation during the construction process of the proposed project.  

 
The application as presented to the Planning Board at its meeting of June 14, 2023 is approved with the 
following conditions: 

1. The Applicant shall comply with all conditions of the Zoning Board Appeals resolution for Case 
#5802 dated February 21, 2023. 

2. Regarding the requirement for an enforceable parking management plan for the proposed 144 
parking spaces servicing a 160-unit affordable housing building and to ensure the spaces are used 
by building tenants, the Applicant’s management company shall require tenants to provide status 
of vehicle ownership at the time of application and shall include a clause in the tenant lease 
agreements that all tenants must notify the management of any change to their car ownership status.  
In the event a tenant does not own a car the developer may assign that unit’s space to others in the 
building who have expressed interest in occupying an additional parking space.  All parking spaces 
shall be monitored on a month-to-month basis.  Parking spaces shall be made available to tenants 
that obtain vehicles so as to prevent any adverse impacts to the current street parking demands of 
the surrounding neighborhood area.  

3. The Applicant’s trash collection shall be coordinated for times occurring after the peak AM 
(morning) traffic hours.  All trash containers shall be transported by the building maintenance staff 
to the identified collection area on the day of collection and all containers shall be returned to the 
interior refuse room on the same day.  No containers shall be stored outside overnight. 

4. The Applicant shall activate a pest prevention program immediately and maintain the program 
during demolition and construction phases.  Results of all pest prevention programs shall be 
submitted to the Planning Bureau, the Department of Housing and Buildings, and the Department 
of Engineering prior to the commencement of site work.  
 



2023.06.14 PLBD Site Plan Resolution, 632-636 S Broadway.docx Page 3 of 3 

5. The proposed building will increase the sanitary flow to the Westchester County Treatment plant.  
The Engineering Department recommends a ratio of 3:1 for inflow/infiltration (“I and I”) 
mitigation. The Applicant shall provide all measures that will achieve the inflow/infiltration 
mitigation to the sanitary sewer treatment plant or submit the total daily water demand in gallons 
per day for the project to determine the “I and I” remediation fee.  The Applicant response letter 
dated March 27, 2023 states the proposed project anticipates an average sanitary flow of 16 gallons 
per minute and a peak flow of 47 gallons per minute.  The final approved “I and I” fee amount 
shall be provided to the Engineering Department during permit review.  

6. The Applicant shall submit a final MPT Plan to the Engineering Department for review and 
approval prior to the commencement of site work. 

7. The Applicant shall comply with all requirements of the New York City Parks Department for the 
required tree removal and subsequent replanting plans within the limits of disturbance shown on 
the site plans. 

8. The Applicant shall comply with all requirements of the Westchester County Department of 
Transportation and the City Traffic Engineer for the proposed relocation of the existing bus stop 
at the southeast corner of the intersection at South Broadway and Caryl Avenue.   

9. The Applicant shall comply with all requirements of the Yonkers Parking Authority for the 
temporary closure of any metered street parking spaces during construction. 

10. Any modifications to the approved site plans and building designs shall be submitted to the 
Planning Board for a site plan amendment.  

11. A copy of the text from this Planning Board resolution and the Zoning Board of Appeals resolution 
in their entirety shall be included on the approved site plans.  

12. The applicant shall submit three (3) printed sets and electronic PDFs of the site plans to the 
Planning Bureau for endorsement and circulation within two weeks of the Board’s approval.   

 
The Planning Board renders its decision based upon facts and findings available to it, specifically: 

1. Report by the Fire Department, dated June 8, 2023. 
2. Report by the Department of Engineering, dated March 3, 2023. 
3. Report by the Project Review Committee, dated June 8, 2023. 
4. General knowledge of the area.  

Date:    June 14, 2023 
Motion by: M. Forsberg 
Seconded by: J. Larkin 
By a vote of:  5 – 1 (1 absent) 

Roll Call Vote Aye Nay 
M. Forsberg Aye  
Y. Tovar Aye  
J. Larkin Aye  
R. Pfaffenbach Nova Aye  
A. Landi  Nay 
J. Wallace - absent   
R. Kozicky Aye  
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State Environmental Quality Review
NEGATIVE DECLARATION

Notice of Determination of Non-Significance

Project Number Date:

This notice is issued pursuant to Part 617 of the implementing regulations pertaining to
Article 8 (State Environmental Quality Review Act) of the Environmental Conservation Law.

The  as lead agency, has determined that the
proposed action described below will not have a significant environmental impact and a Draft
Impact Statement will not be prepared.

Name of Action:

SEQR Status: Type 1 G
Unlisted G

Conditioned Negative Declaration: G  Yes
G  No

Description of Action:

Location: (Include street address and the name of the municipality/county. A location map of
appropriate scale is also recommended.)

ZBA Case #5802 February 17, 2023

City of Yonkers Zoning Board of Appeals

"The Parker" - 632 aka 636 South Broadway

✔

✔

ZBA Case #5802: An application by Macquesten Development LLC for the redevelopment of
property with sixteen story residential building containing 160 affordable dwelling units and 144
off-street parking spaces, having:

- Exceeding maximum permitted floor area ratio, Section 43-47.C.(3).(f). (required 10.0,
proposed 11.8);
- Exceeding maximum permitted height, Section 43-47.C.(3).(g). (required 120 ft, proposed
166.5 ft.);
- Insufficient rear yard, Section 43-47.C.(3).(c). (required 25 ft proposed zero ft);
- Insufficient parking, Section 43-128, Table 43-4 required 243 spaces, proposed 144 spaces;
- Exceeding maximum permitted lot coverage, Section 43-47.C.(3).(j). (required 90 percent),
(proposed 99.8 percent);

on premises known as 632 aka 636 South Broadway, Block: 29, Lot: 1, Zone: South Broadway
District ("SB") - South Subdistrict (Building Application No.:0031218)

632 aka 636 South Broadway, Yonkers, NY 10705 - Location Map Attached
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Reasons Supporting This Determination:
(See 617.7(a)-(c) for requirements of this determination ; see 617.7(d) for Conditioned Negative Declaration)

If Conditioned Negative Declaration, provide on attachment the specific mitigation measures imposed, and
identify comment period (not less than 30 days from date of pubication In the ENB)

For Further Information:

Contact Person:

Address:

Telephone Number:

For Type 1 Actions and Conditioned Negative Declarations, a Copy of this Notice is sent to:

Chief Executive Officer , Town / City / Village of

Other involved agencies (If any)

Applicant (If any)

Environmental Notice Bulletin, 625 Broadway, Albany, NY  12233-1750  (Type One Actions only)

The City of Yonkers Zoning Board of Appeals has reviewed the submitted application materials,
including a Full EAF Part 1, and public testimony for its review as lead agency of the proposed
Type 1 Action pursuant to SEQRA and has determined the proposed action is not anticipated to
have any adverse negative impacts on the project site and its surroundings.

See Attached completed Parts 2 and 3 of Full EAF.

Wilson Kimball, Zoning Board Chairperson

87 Nepperhan Ave, 5th Floor, Yonkers, NY 10701

914.377.6535

Yonkers

See Attached
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Full Environmental Assessment Form
Part 2 - Identification of Potential Project Impacts

Part 2 is to be completed by the lead agency.  Part 2 is designed to help the lead agency inventory all potential resources that could 
be affected by a proposed project or action.  We recognize that the lead agency=s reviewer(s) will not necessarily be environmental 
professionals.  So, the questions are designed to walk a reviewer through the assessment process by providing a series of questions that 
can be answered using the information found in Part 1.  To further assist the lead agency in completing Part 2, the form identifies the 
most relevant questions in Part 1 that will provide the information needed to answer the Part 2 question.  When Part 2 is completed, the 
lead agency will have identified the relevant environmental areas that may be impacted by the proposed activity.   

If the lead agency is a state agency and the action is in any Coastal Area, complete the Coastal Assessment Form before proceeding 
with this assessment. 
Tips for completing Part 2: 

Review all of the information provided in Part 1.
Review any application, maps, supporting materials and the Full EAF Workbook.
Answer each of the 18 questions in Part 2.
If you answer “Yes” to a numbered question, please complete all the questions that follow in that section.
If you answer “No” to a numbered question, move on to the next numbered question.
Check appropriate column to indicate the anticipated size of the impact.
Proposed projects that would exceed a numeric threshold contained in a question should result in the reviewing agency
checking the box “Moderate to large impact may occur.”
The reviewer is not expected to be an expert in environmental analysis.
If you are not sure or undecided about the size of an impact, it may help to review the sub-questions for the general

question and consult the workbook.
When answering a question consider all components of the proposed activity, that is, the Awhole action@.
Consider the possibility for long-term and cumulative impacts as well as direct impacts.
Answer the question in a reasonable manner considering the scale and context of the project.

1. Impact on Land
Proposed action may involve construction on, or physical alteration of,  NO  YES 
the land surface of the proposed site.  (See Part 1. D.1)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - j.  If “No”, move on to Section 2.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may involve construction on land where depth to water table is
less than 3 feet.

E2d

b. The proposed action may involve construction on slopes of 15% or greater. E2f

c. The proposed action may involve construction on land where bedrock is exposed, or
generally within 5 feet of existing ground surface.

E2a 

d. The proposed action may involve the excavation and removal of more than 1,000 tons
of natural material.

D2a 

e. The proposed action may involve construction that continues for more than one year
or in multiple phases.

D1e 

f. The proposed action may result in increased erosion, whether from physical
disturbance or vegetation removal (including from treatment by herbicides).

D2e, D2q 

g. The proposed action is, or may be, located within a Coastal Erosion hazard area. B1i 

h. Other impacts: _______________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________ 

FEAF 2019

632 aka 636 S Broadway, Case 5802

01/17/2023

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔
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2. Impact on Geological Features
The proposed action may result in the modification or destruction of, or inhibit 
access to, any unique or unusual land forms on the site (e.g., cliffs, dunes,   NO  YES 
minerals, fossils, caves).  (See Part 1. E.2.g) 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - c.  If “No”, move on to Section 3.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. Identify the specific land form(s) attached: ________________________________
___________________________________________________________________

E2g

b. The proposed action may affect or is adjacent to a geological feature listed as a
registered National Natural Landmark.
Specific feature: _____________________________________________________  

E3c 

c. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________ 

3. Impacts on Surface Water
The proposed action may affect one or more wetlands or other surface water  NO  YES 
 bodies (e.g., streams, rivers, ponds or lakes).  (See Part 1. D.2, E.2.h)  
If “Yes”, answer questions a - l.  If “No”, move on to Section 4.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may create a new water body. D2b, D1h 

b. The proposed action may result in an increase or decrease of over 10% or more than a
10 acre increase or decrease in the surface area of any body of water.

D2b 

c. The proposed action may involve dredging more than 100 cubic yards of material
from a wetland or water body.

D2a 

d. The proposed action may involve construction within or adjoining a freshwater or
tidal wetland, or in the bed or banks of any other water body.

E2h

e. The proposed action may create turbidity in a waterbody, either from upland erosion,
runoff or by disturbing bottom sediments.

D2a, D2h 

f. The proposed action may include construction of one or more intake(s) for withdrawal
of water from surface water.

D2c 

g. The proposed action may include construction of one or more outfall(s) for discharge
of wastewater to surface water(s).

D2d 

h. The proposed action may cause soil erosion, or otherwise create a source of
stormwater discharge that may lead to siltation or other degradation of receiving
water bodies.

D2e 

i. The proposed action may affect the water quality of any water bodies within or
downstream of the site of the proposed action.

E2h

j. The proposed action may involve the application of pesticides or herbicides in or
around any water body.

D2q, E2h 

k. The proposed action may require the construction of new, or expansion of existing,
wastewater treatment facilities.

 D1a, D2d 

✔

✔
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l. Other impacts: _______________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________ 

4. Impact on groundwater
The proposed action may result in new or additional use of ground water, or   NO  YES 
may have the potential to introduce contaminants to ground water or an aquifer. 
(See Part 1. D.2.a, D.2.c, D.2.d, D.2.p, D.2.q, D.2.t) 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - h.  If “No”, move on to Section 5. 

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may require new water supply wells, or create additional demand
on supplies from existing water supply wells.

D2c 

b. Water supply demand from the proposed action may exceed safe and sustainable
withdrawal capacity rate of the local supply or aquifer.
Cite Source: ________________________________________________________

D2c 

c. The proposed action may allow or result in residential uses in areas without water and
sewer services.

D1a, D2c 

d. The proposed action may include or require wastewater discharged to groundwater. D2d, E2l 

e. The proposed action may result in the construction of water supply wells in locations
where groundwater is, or is suspected to be, contaminated.

D2c, E1f, 
E1g, E1h 

f. The proposed action may require the bulk storage of petroleum or chemical products
over ground water or an aquifer.

D2p, E2l 

g. The proposed action may involve the commercial application of pesticides within 100
feet of potable drinking water or irrigation sources.

E2h, D2q, 
E2l, D2c 

h. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________

5. Impact on Flooding
The proposed action may result in development on lands subject to flooding.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. E.2)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - g.  If “No”, move on to Section 6.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may result in development in a designated floodway. E2i 

b. The proposed action may result in development within a 100 year floodplain. E2j

c. The proposed action may result in development within a 500 year floodplain. E2k

d. The proposed action may result in, or require, modification of existing drainage
patterns.

D2b, D2e 

e. The proposed action may change flood water flows that contribute to flooding. D2b, E2i, 
E2j, E2k 

f. If there is a dam located on the site of the proposed action, dam E1e 

✔

✔
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g. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________________ 

6. Impacts on Air
 NO  YES The proposed action may include a state regulated air emission source.

(See Part 1. D.2.f., D 2 h D.2.g)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - f.  If “No”, move on to Section 7.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. If  the proposed action requires federal or state air emission permits, the action may
also emit one or more greenhouse gases at or above the following levels:

i. More than 1000 tons/year of carbon dioxide (CO2)
ii. More than 3.5 tons/year of nitrous oxide (N2 )
iii. More than 1000 tons/year of carbon equivalent of perfluorocarbons (PFCs)
iv. More than .045 tons/year of sulfur hexafluoride (SF6)
v. More than 1000 tons/year of carbon dioxide equivalent of

hydrochlorofl urocarbons (HFCs) emissions
vi. 43 tons/year or more of methane

D2g 
D2g 
D2g 
D2g 
D2g 

D2h 

b. The proposed action may generate 10 tons/year or more of any one designated
hazardous air pollutant, or 25 tons/year or more of any combination of such hazardous
air pollutants.

D2g 

c. The proposed action may require a state air registration, or may produce an emissions
rate of total contaminants that may exceed 5 lbs. per hour, or may include a heat
source capable of producing more than 10 million BTU=s per hour.

D2f, D2g 

d. The proposed action may reach 50% of any of the thresholds in “a” through “c”,
above.

D

e. The proposed action may result in the combustion or thermal treatment of more than 1
ton of refuse per hour.

D2s 

f. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

7. Impact on Plants and Animals
The proposed action may result in a loss of flora or fauna.  (See Part 1. E.2. m.-q.)  NO  YES 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - j.  If “No”, move on to Section 8.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s)

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may cause reduction in population or loss of individuals of any
threatened or endangered species, as listed by New York State or the Federal
government, that use the site, or are found on, over, or near the site.

E2o

b. The proposed action may result in a reduction or degradation of any habitat used by
any rare, threatened or endangered species, as listed by New York State or the federal
government.

E2o

c. The proposed action may cause reduction in population, or loss of individuals, of any
species of special concern or conservation need, as listed by New York State or the
Federal government, that use the site, or are found on, over, or near the site.

E2p

d. The proposed action may result in a reduction or degradation of any habitat used by
any species of special concern and conservation need, as listed by New York State or
the Federal government.

E2p

✔

✔
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e. The proposed action may diminish the capacity of a registered National Natural
Landmark to support the biological community it was established to protect.

E3c 

f. The proposed action may result in the removal of, or ground disturbance in, any
portion of a designated significant natural community.
Source: ____________________________________________________________

E2n

g. The proposed action may substantially interfere with nesting/breeding, foraging, or
over-wintering habitat for the predominant species that occupy or use the project site. E2m 

h. The proposed action requires the conversion of more than 10 acres of forest,
grassland or any other regionally or locally important habitat.
Habitat type & information source: ______________________________________
__________________________________________________________________

E1b

i. Proposed action (commercial, industrial or recreational projects, only) involves use of
herbicides or pesticides.

D2q 

j. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

8. Impact on Agricultural Resources
The proposed action may impact agricultural resources.  (See Part 1. E.3.a. and b.)  NO  YES 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - h.  If “No”, move on to Section 9.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may impact soil classified within soil group 1 through 4 of the
NYS Land Classification System.

E2c, E3b 

b. The proposed action may sever, cross or otherwise limit access to agricultural land
(includes cropland, hayfields, pasture, vineyard, orchard, etc).

E1a, Elb 

c. The proposed action may result in the excavation or compaction of the soil profile of
active agricultural land.

E3b

d. The proposed action may irreversibly convert agricultural land to non-agricultural
uses, either more than 2.5 acres if located in an Agricultural District, or more than 10
acres if not within an Agricultural District.

E1b, E3a 

e. The proposed action may disrupt or prevent installation of an agricultural land
management system.

El a, E1b 

f. The proposed action may result, directly or indirectly, in increased development
potential or pressure on farmland.

C2c, C3, 
D2c, D2d 

g. The proposed project is not consistent with the adopted municipal Farmland
Protection Plan.

C2c 

h. Other impacts: ________________________________________________________

✔
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9. Impact on Aesthetic Resources
The land use of the proposed action are obviously different from, or are in  NO  YES 
sharp contrast to, current land use patterns between the proposed project and
a scenic or aesthetic resource.  (Part 1. E.1.a, E.1.b, E.3.h.)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - g.  If “No”, go to Section 10.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. Proposed action may be visible from any officially designated federal, state, or local
scenic or aesthetic resource.

E3h

b. The proposed action may result in the obstruction, elimination or significant
screening of one or more officially designated scenic views.

E3h, C2b 

c. The proposed action may be visible from publicly accessible vantage points:
i. Seasonally (e.g., screened by summer foliage, but visible during other seasons)
ii. Year round

E3h

d. The situation or activity in which viewers are engaged while viewing the proposed
action is:
i. Routine travel by residents, including travel to and from work
ii. Recreational or tourism based activities

E3h

E2q,

E1c 

e. The proposed action may cause a diminishment of the public enjoyment and
appreciation of the designated aesthetic resource.

 E3h 

f. There are similar projects visible within the following distance of the proposed
project:

0-1/2 mile
½ -3  mile
3-5   mile
5+    mile

D1a, E1a, 
D1f, D1g 

g. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

10. Impact on Historic and Archeological Resources
The proposed action may occur in or adjacent to a historic or archaeological  NO  YES 
resource.  (Part 1. E.3.e, f. and g.)

If “Yes”, answer questions a - e.  If “No”, go to Section 11.
Relevant 

Part I 
Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur

E3e 

b. The proposed action may occur wholly or partially within, or substantially contiguous
to, an area designated as sensitive for archaeological sites on the NY State Historic
Preservation Office (SHPO) archaeological site inventory.

E3f

c. The proposed action may occur wholly or partially within, or substantially contiguous
to, an archaeological site not included on the NY SHPO inventory.
Source: ____________________________________________________________

E3g

✔

✔

✔

✔
✔

✔
✔

✔

✔

✔See response to FEAF Part 1, E. 3. h. - dated 09/19/2022

✔

✔

✔

✔
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d. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

e.
If any of the above (a-d) are answered “

”, continue with the following questions to help support conclusions in Part 3:

i. The proposed action may result in the destruction or alteration of all or part
of the site or property.

ii. The proposed action may result in the alteration of the property’s setting or
integrity.

iii. The proposed action may result in the introduction of visual elements which
are out of character with the site or property, or may alter its setting.

E3e, E3g, 
E3f

E3e, E3f, 
E3g, E1a, 
E1b
E3e, E3f, 
E3g, E3h,
C2, C3 

11. Impact on Open Space and Recreation
The proposed action may result in a loss of recreational opportunities or a  NO  YES 
reduction of an open space resource as designated in any  adopted
municipal open space plan.
(See Part 1. C.2.c, E.1.c., E.2.q.)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - e.  If “No”, go to Section 12.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may result in an impairment of natural functions, or “ecosystem
services”, provided by an undeveloped area, including but not limited to stormwater
storage, nutrient cycling, wildlife habitat.

D2e, E1b 
E2h,
E2m, E2o, 
E2n, E2p 

b. The proposed action may result in the loss of a current or future recreational resource. C2a, E1c, 
C2c, E2q 

c. The proposed action may eliminate open space or recreational resource in an area
with few such resources.

C2a, C2c 
E1c, E2q 

d. The proposed action may result in loss of an area now used informally by the
community as an open space resource.

C2c, E1c 

e. Other impacts: _____________________________________________________
_________________________________________________________________

12. Impact on Critical Environmental Areas
The proposed action may be located within or adjacent to a critical  NO  YES 
environmental area (CEA).  (See Part 1. E.3.d)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - c.  If “No”, go to Section 13.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may result in a reduction in the quantity of the resource or
characteristic which was the basis for designation of the CEA.

E3d

b. The proposed action may result in a reduction in the quality of the resource or
characteristic which was the basis for designation of the CEA.

E3d

c. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

✔See response to FEAF Part 1, E. 3. f. - dated 09/19/2022

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔
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13. Impact on Transportation
The proposed action may result in a change to existing transportation systems.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. D.2.j)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - .  If “No”, go to Section 14.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. Projected traffic increase may exceed capacity of existing road network. D2j 

b. The proposed action may result in the construction of paved parking area for 500 or
more vehicles.

D2j 

c. The proposed action will degrade existing transit access. D2j 

d. The proposed action will degrade existing pedestrian or bicycle accommodations. D2j 

. The proposed action may alter the present pattern of movement of people or goods. D2j 

. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

14. Impact on Energy
The proposed action may cause an increase in the use of any form of energy.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. D.2.k)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - e.  If “No”, go to Section 15.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action will require a new, or an upgrade to an existing, substation. D2k

b. The proposed action will require the creation or extension of an energy transmission
or supply system to serve more than 50 single or two-family residences or to serve a
commercial or industrial use.

D1f, 
D1q, D2k 

c. The proposed action may utilize more than 2,500 MWhrs per year of electricity. D2k 

d. The proposed action may involve heating and/or cooling of more than 100,000 square
feet of building area when completed.

D1g 

e. Other Impacts: ________________________________________________________
____________________________________________________________________

15. Impact on Noise, Odor, and Light
The proposed action may result in an increase in noise, odors, or outdoor lighting.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. D.2.m., n., and o.)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - f.  If “No”, go to Section 16.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may produce sound above noise levels established by local
regulation.

D2m 

b. The proposed action may result in blasting within 1,500 feet of any residence,
hospital, school, licensed day care center, or nursing home.

D2m, E1d 

c. The proposed action may result in routine odors for more than one hour per day. D2o 

✔

✔

✔
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d. The proposed action may result in light shining onto adjoining properties. D2n 

e. The proposed action may result in lighting creating sky-glow brighter than existing
area conditions.

D2n, E1a 

f. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

16. Impact on Human Health
The proposed action may have an impact on human health from exposure  NO  YES 
to new or existing sources of contaminants.  (See Part 1.D.2.q., E.1. d. f. g. and h.)
If “Yes”, answer questions a - m.  If “No”, go to Section 17.

Relevant  
Part I 

Question(s) 

No,or 
small 

impact 
may cccur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action is located within 1500 feet of a school, hospital, licensed day
care center, group home, nursing home or retirement community.

E1d

b. The site of the proposed action is currently undergoing remediation. E1g, E1h 

c. There is a completed emergency spill remediation, or a completed environmental site
remediation on, or adjacent to, the site of the proposed action.

E1g, E1h 

d. The site of  the action is subject to an institutional control limiting the use of the
property (e.g. easement deed restriction)

E1g, E1h 

e. The proposed action may affect institutional control measures that were put in place
to ensure that the site remains protective of the environment and human health.

E1g, E1h 

f. The proposed action has adequate control measures in place to ensure that future
generation, treatment and/or disposal of hazardous wastes will be protective of the
environment and human health.

D2t 

g. The proposed action involves construction or modification of a solid waste
management facility.

D2q, E1f 

h. The proposed action may result in the unearthing of solid or hazardous waste. D2q, E1f 

i. The proposed action may result in an increase in the rate of disposal, or processing, of
solid waste. 

D2r, D2s 

j. The proposed action may result in excavation or other disturbance within 2000 feet of
a site used for the disposal of solid or hazardous waste. 

E1f, E1g 
E1h

k. The proposed action may result in the migration of explosive gases from a landfill
site to adjacent off site structures.

E1f, E1g 

l. The proposed action may result in the release of contaminated leachate from the
project site. 

D2s, E1f, 
D2r 

m. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

✔
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17. Consistency with Community Plans
The proposed action is not consistent with adopted land use plans.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. C.1, C.2. and C.3.) 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - h.  If “No”, go to Section 18.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action’s land use components may be different from, or in sharp
contrast to, current surrounding land use pattern(s).

C2, C3, D1a 
E1a, E1b 

b. The proposed action will cause the permanent population of the city, town or village
in which the project is located to grow by more than 5%.

C2

c. The proposed action is inconsistent with local land use plans or zoning regulations. C2, C2, C3 

d. The proposed action is inconsistent with any County plans, or other regional land use
plans.

C2, C2 

e. The proposed action may cause a change in the density of development that is not
supported by existing infrastructure or is distant from existing infrastructure.

C3, D1c, 
D1d, D1f, 
D1d, Elb 

f. The proposed action is located in an area characterized by low density development
that will require new or expanded public infrastructure.

C4, D2c, D2d 
D2j 

g. The proposed action may induce secondary development impacts (e.g., residential or
commercial development not included in the proposed action)

C2a 

h. Other: _____________________________________________________________ 
__________________________________________________________________ 

18. Consistency with Community Character
The proposed project is inconsistent with the existing community character.  NO  YES 
(See Part 1. C.2, C.3, D.2, E.3) 
If “Yes”, answer questions a - g.  If “No”, proceed to Part 3.

Relevant 
Part I 

Question(s) 

No, or 
small 

impact 
may occur 

Moderate 
to large 

impact may 
occur 

a. The proposed action may replace or eliminate existing facilities, structures, or areas
of historic importance to the community.

E3e, E3f, E3g 

b. The proposed action may create a demand for additional community services (e.g.
schools, police and fire)

C4

c. The proposed action may displace affordable or low-income housing in an area where
there is a shortage of such housing.

C2, C3, D1f 
D1g, E1a 

d. The proposed action may interfere with the use or enjoyment of officially recognized
or designated public resources.

C2, E3 

e. The proposed action is inconsistent with the predominant architectural scale and
character.

C2, C3 

f. Proposed action is inconsistent with the character of the existing natural landscape. C2, C3 
E1a, E1b 
E2g, E2h 

g. Other impacts: ______________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________ 

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔

✔Multi-family residences permitted in the South Broadway District (SB), South Subdistrict

✔

PRINT FULL FORM



Full Environmental Assessment Form 
Part 3 - Evaluation of the Magnitude and Importance of Project Impacts 

and
Determination of Significance

Part 3 provides the reasons in support of the determination of significance.  The lead agency must complete Part 3 for every question 
in Part 2 where the impact has been identified as potentially moderate to large or where there is a need to explain why a particular 
element of the proposed action will not, or may, result in a significant adverse environmental impact. 

Based on the analysis in Part 3, the lead agency must decide whether to require an environmental impact statement to further assess
the proposed action or whether available information is sufficient for the lead agency to conclude that the proposed action will not 
have a significant adverse environmental impact.  By completing the certification on the next page, the lead agency can complete its 
determination of significance. 

Reasons Supporting This Determination: 
To complete this section: 

Identify the impact based on the Part 2 responses and describe its magnitude.  Magnitude considers factors such as severity,
size or extent of an impact.
Assess the importance of the impact.  Importance relates to the geographic scope, duration, probability of the impact
occurring, number of people affected by the impact and any additional environmental consequences if the impact were to
occur.
The assessment should take into consideration any design element or project changes.
Repeat this process for each Part 2 question where the impact has been identified as potentially moderate to large or where
there is a need to explain why a particular element of the proposed action will not, or may, result in a significant adverse
environmental impact.
Provide the reason(s) why the impact may, or will not, result in a significant adverse environmental impact
For Conditional Negative Declarations identify the specific condition(s) imposed that will modify the proposed action so that
no significant adverse environmental impacts will result.
Attach additional sheets, as needed.

Determination of Significance - Type 1 and Unlisted Actions 

SEQR Status:    Type 1   Unlisted 

Identify portions of EAF completed for this Project:   Part 1   Part 2   Part 3 

FEAF 2019

✔

✔✔ ✔

Regarding the proposed action of:

Case #5802 – Area Variance – Diana B. Kolev, Esq., on behalf of Macquesten Development LLC, contract vendee, for redevelopment of property with
sixteen story residential building containing 160 affordable dwelling units and 144 off-street parking spaces, having:
 Exceeding maximum permitted floor area ratio, Section 43-47.C.(3).(f). (required 10.0, proposed 11.8);
 Exceeding maximum permitted height, Section 43-47.C.(3).(g). (required 120 ft, proposed 166.5 ft.);
 Insufficient rear yard, Section 43-47.C.(3).(c). (required 25 ft proposed zero ft);
 Insufficient parking, Section 43-128, Table 43-4 required 243 spaces, proposed 144 spaces;
 Exceeding maximum permitted lot coverage, Section 43-47.C.(3).(j). (required 90 percent, proposed 99.8 percent);
on premises known as 632 aka 636 South Broadway, Block: 29, Lot: 1, Zone: SBS (B31218)

The City of Yonkers Zoning Board of Appeals has reviewed the submitted application materials, including a Full EAF Part 1, and public testimony for its
review as lead agency of the proposed Type 1 action pursuant to SEQRA and has determined the proposed action is not anticipated to have any adverse
negative impacts on the project site and its surroundings.

632 aka 636 S Broadway, Case 5802

01/17/2023



Upon review of the information recorded on this EAF, as noted, plus this additional support information 

and considering both the magnitude and importance of each identified potential impact, it is the conclusion of the 
 as lead agency that: 

  A. This project will result in no significant adverse impacts on the environment, and, therefore, an environmental impact
statement need not be prepared.  Accordingly, this negative declaration is issued. 

 B. Although this project could have a significant adverse impact on the environment, that impact will be avoided or
substantially mitigated because of the following conditions which will be required by the lead agency: 

There will, therefore, be no significant adverse impacts from the project as conditioned, and, therefore, this conditioned negative
declaration is issued.  A conditioned negative declaration may be used only for UNLISTED actions (see 6 NYCRR 617. d) .

C. This Project may result in one or more significant adverse impacts on the environment, and an environmental impact
statement must be prepared to further assess the impact(s) and possible mitigation and to explore alternatives to avoid or reduce those
impacts.  Accordingly, this positive declaration is issued. 

Name of Action: 

Name of Lead Agency: 

Name of Responsible Officer in Lead Agency: 

Title of Responsible Officer: 

Signature of Responsible Officer in Lead Agency: Date:

Signature of Preparer (if different from Responsible Officer) Date: 

For Further Information: 
Contact Person: 

Address:

Telephone Number: 

E-mail:

For Type 1 Actions and Conditioned Negative Declarations, a copy of this Notice is sent to: 

Chief Executive Officer of the political subdivision in which the action will be principally located (e.g., Town / City / Village of) 
Other involved agencies (if any) 
Applicant (if any) 
Environmental Notice Bulletin:  http://www.dec.ny.gov/enb/enb.html

✔

Case #5802 - 632 aka 636 South Broadway

CITY OF YONKERS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

WILSON KIMBALL

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS CHAIRPERSON

01/17/2023

CITY OF YONKERS DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING & BUILDINGS

87 NEPPERHAN AVENUE, 5th FLOOR, YONKERS, NY 10701

914-377-6500

ZBAPublic@yonkersny.gov

CITY OF YONKERS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

PRINT FULL FORM
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RESOLUTION 
(Second Warburton Avenue Apartments, LLC Project Amendment Resolution) 

 
A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened 

in public session on April 23, 2024. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 04/2024 - 06 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 
AGENCY (THE “AGENCY”) AUTHORIZING CERTAIN MATTERS IN 
CONNECTION WITH THE WARBURTON AVENUE APARTMENTS, LLC 
PROJECT. 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 
York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 
(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (the “Agency”) was created with the authority and power to own, 
lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing and 
equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, WARBURTON AVENUE APARTMENTS, LLC, for itself or an entity to 
be formed (the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application") to the Agency 
requesting the Agency's assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (i) the 
acquisition of 317 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 27); 319 Warburton Avenue 
(Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 26); 321 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 24); 262-A 
Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 21); 250 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 
2116, Lot 17); 248 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 16); 255 Woodworth Avenue 
(Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 34); 253 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 35); 247 
Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 36) (which may also be known as 251 
Woodworth Avenue); 249 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 37); and 247 
Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 38), and 32 Point Street (Section 2, Block 2116, 
Lot 22) (collectively, the “Subject Property”); 305 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 
32), 309 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 28), and 254 Woodworth Avenue 
(Section 2, Lot 2116, Lot 18); (collectively the “Private Property” which together with the Subject 
Property is the “Land”); (ii) the construction, renovation, improving, maintaining and equipping 
on the Land which shall consist of the construction of approximately 94 income restricted studio 
and one-bedroom affordable housing rental units for seniors ages 62 and over to be known as the 
Warburton Avenue Apartments (the “Improvements”); and (iii) the acquisition and installation in 
and around the Land and Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal 
property (the “Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); 
and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the objectives of Articles 15 and 15-A of the General 
Municipal Law of the State of New York, as amended (the “GML”), the City of Yonkers (the 
“City”) has undertaken a program for the acquisition, clearance, building demolition, replanning, 

DRAFT  
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reconstruction and neighborhood rehabilitation of blighted areas in the City, and has been engaged 
in carrying out a neighborhood development program and urban renewal program in the Ravine 
neighborhood, as more particularly set forth in the Ravine Master Plan, dated December  2010 (the 
“Ravine Master Plan”) and the Warburton Ravine Urban Renewal Area Plan, dated December 
2010 (the “Ravine URA Plan” which together with the Ravine Master Plan is collectively, the 
“Master Plan”); and  

WHEREAS, towards that end, the Master Plan suggested certain implementation 
measures, such as: (i) eliminating substandard and deteriorating residential, commercial, and 
industrial areas and properties; (ii) developing sites for residential construction, including a mix of 
low-income, moderate-income and market-rate housing; (iii) increase the vitality and safety of the 
street; (iv) improve streets, sidewalks and curbs; and (v) reinforce local and regional amenities 
(“Master Plan Goals”); and 

WHEREAS, by resolution dated March 31, 2022, the Agency adopted a resolution with 
respect to the Project: (i) accepting the Application of the Company, (ii) directing that a public 
hearing be held, and (iii) describing the Financial Assistance (as defined therein) being 
contemplated by the Agency with respect to the Project; and 

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City, on April 14, 2022, adopted a local law (the 
“Local Law”), which would authorize the transfer of the Subject Property to the Company, among 
other parcels, for the purpose of building affordable housing; and 

WHEREAS, in accordance with the authority granted under the Local Law, the City and 
the Agency executed a Purchase and Sale Agreement (the “City Contract”); and  

WHEREAS, the Company is pursuing an application to receive 9% Low Income Housing 
Tax Credits (the “9% Tax Credits”) from the State of New York (the “State”); and 

WHEREAS, in order to pursue the 9% Tax Credits, the Company required the execution 
of a purchase and sale agreement, similar to the purchase and sale agreement executed in 
connection with the Agency's Point and Ravine LLC project (IDA Project # 5507-20-01A), subject 
to the approval of the Local Law and the requirements of the Act, which is the City Contract; and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the Project and in connection with the City Contract, the 
Agency and the Company entered into a certain land disposition agreement, dated as of March 31, 
2022 (the “LDA”), concerning the Subject Property, subject to the approval of the Local Law and 
the requirements of the Act, and no objection by the Governor and the State Legislature; and 

WHEREAS, the Agency desires to acknowledge and ratify the City Contract and the LDA; 
and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the Project and the Master Plan, by Resolution, dated March 
6, 2023, the Agency authorized the provision of the Financial Assistance; and 
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WHEREAS, Section 7.1.4 the City Contract originally required the Company to procure 
certain Governmental Approvals (as defined in the City Contract) by December 31, 2022; and 

WHEREAS, Section 4.1 of the City Contract and Section 3.1 of the LDA originally 
required Closing (as defined in the City Contract) to occur on before December 31, 2023 (the 
“Closing Date”); and  

WHEREAS, pursuant to its Section 7.1.4, the City Contract was amended to extend the 
deadline to procure the Government Approvals to December 31, 2023; and 

WHEREAS, by resolution dated December 28, 2023, the Agency agreed to extend the 
Closing Date to March 31, 2024; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to a certain Extension of Time to Secure Governmental Approvals 
and Extension of Closing Date, dated December 28, 2023 (the “First Extension”), by and between 
the Agency, the City and the Company, the Closing Date (as defined in the City Contract) and date 
by which the Governmental Approvals were to be procured were each extended to March 31, 2024 
(the “Outside Closing Date”); and  

WHEREAS, due to the continuing volatility of the financial markets, rising interest rates, 
and increases in the cost of goods, the Company again requested additional time to reach Closing; 
and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the success of the Project, the Agency desires to ratify that 
certain second Extension of Time to Secure Governmental Approvals and Extension of Closing 
Date, dated March 28, 2024 (the “Second Extension”), by and between the Agency, the City and 
the Company, attached hereto as Exhibit A by which the Outside Closing Date was extended to 
April 30, 2024 (the “Second Outside Closing Date”); and 

WHEREAS, due to the continuing volatility of the financial markets, rising interest rates, 
and increases in the cost of goods, the Second Outside Closing Date will likely not be met; and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the success of the Project, the Agency desires to authorize 
the extension of the Second Outside Closing Date to no later than June 30, 2024 (the “Third 
Extension”). 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE AGENCY AS 
FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Agency hereby ratifies and affirms the City Contract and the LDA. 

Section 2. The Agency hereby ratifies and affirms the Second Extension. 

Section 3. The Agency hereby authorizes and approves the Third Extension. 
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Section 4. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 
and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 
to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 
and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 
the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 
resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 
of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

Section 5. This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 
which resulted as follows: 

Yea Nay Abstain Absent 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Melissa Nacerino [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Henry Djonbalaj [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Roberto Espiritu [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Victor Gjonaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(Second Warburton Avenue Apartments, LLC Project Amendment Resolution) 

 
 
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 
COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 
 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 
 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 
Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 
April 23, 2024 with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and correct 
copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the whole of 
said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 
throughout said meeting. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 
 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 
this __ day of April 2024. 
 
 
              
        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
 
[SEAL] 
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EXHIBIT A 



1 

EXTENSION OF TIME TO SECURE GOVERNMENTAL APPROVALS  
AND EXTENSION OF CLOSING DATE 

WARBURTON AVENUE APARTMENTS 

THIS EXTENSION OF TIME TO SECURE GOVERNMENTAL APPROVALS 
AND EXTENSION OF CLOSING DATE (this “Extension”) is made as of the ___ day of 
March 2024, by and between the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency, as Seller (the 
“Agency”), and Warburton Avenue Apartments, LLC, as Purchaser (the “Company”) and the 
City of Yonkers (the “City”).  

W I T N E S S E T H: 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 
York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 
(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the Agency was created with the authority and power 
to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing 
and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized by the 
Act; and 

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the objectives of Articles 15 and 15-A of the General 
Municipal Law of the State of New York, as amended (the “GML”), the City has undertaken a 
program for the acquisition, clearance, building demolition, replanning, reconstruction and 
neighborhood rehabilitation of blighted areas in the City, and has been engaged in carrying out a 
neighborhood development program and urban renewal program in the Ravine neighborhood, as 
more particularly set forth in the Ravine Master Plan, dated December 2010 (the “Ravine Master 
Plan”) and the Warburton Ravine Urban Renewal Area Plan, dated December 2010 (the “Ravine 
URA Plan” which together with the Ravine Master Plan is collectively, the “Master Plan”); and 

WHEREAS, towards that end, the Master Plan suggested certain implementation 
measures, such as: (i) eliminating substandard and deteriorating residential, commercial, and 
industrial areas and properties; (ii) developing sites for residential construction, including a mix 
of low-income, moderate-income and market-rate housing; (iii) increase the vitality and safety of 
the street; (iv) improve streets, sidewalks and curbs; and (v) reinforce local and regional 
amenities (“Master Plan Goals”); and 

WHEREAS, the Company has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the 
Agency requesting the Agency's assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (i) 
the acquisition of 317 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 27); 319 Warburton 
Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 26); 321 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 
24); 262-A Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 21); 250 Woodworth Avenue 
(Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 17); 248 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 16); 255 
Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 34); 253 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 
2115, Lot 35); 247 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 36) (which may also be 
known as 251 Woodworth Avenue); 249 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 37); 
and 247 Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Block 2115, Lot 38), and 32 Point Street (Section 2, 
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Block 2116, Lot 22) (collectively, the “Subject Property”); 305 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, 
Block 2116, Lot 32), 309 Warburton Avenue (Section 2, Block 2116, Lot 28), and 254 
Woodworth Avenue (Section 2, Lot 2116, Lot 18); (collectively the “Private Property” which 
together with the Subject Property is the “Land”); (ii) the construction, renovation, improving, 
maintaining and equipping on the Land which shall consist of the construction of approximately 
94 income restricted studio and one-bedroom affordable housing rental units for seniors ages 62 
and over to be known as the Warburton Avenue Apartments (the “Improvements”); and (iii) the 
acquisition and installation in and around the Land and Improvements of certain items of 
equipment and other tangible personal property (the “Equipment”, which together with the Land 
and Improvements are the “Facility”); and 

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City, on April 14, 2022, adopted a local law (the 
“Local Law”), which would authorize the transfer of the Subject Property to the Company, 
among other parcels, for the purpose of building affordable housing; and 

WHEREAS, in accordance with the authority granted under the Local Law, the City and 
the Agency executed a Purchase and Sale Agreement dated March 31, 2022 (the “City Sale 
Contract”); and  

WHEREAS, the Company is pursuing an application to receive 9% Low Income Housing 
Tax Credits (the “9% Tax Credits”) from the State of New York (the “State”); and 

WHEREAS, in order to pursue the 9% Tax Credits, the Company required the execution 
of a purchase and sale agreement dated as of March 31, 2022, similar to the purchase and sale 
agreement executed in connection with the Agency's Point and Ravine LLC project (IDA Project 
# 5507-20-01A), as amended on March 31, 2023, subject to the approval of the Local Law and 
the requirements of the Act (collectively, the “Purchase Agreement”); and 

WHEREAS, by resolution dated March 31, 2022 (the “Resolution”) the Agency 
authorized the execution of the Purchase Agreement by and between the Company and the 
Agency, subject to the approval of the Local Law and the requirements of the Act, and no 
objection by the Governor and the State Legislature; and 

WHEREAS, the Purchase Agreement, specifically Section 7.1.4, originally required the 
Company to procure certain Governmental Approvals, as such term is defined in the Purchase 
Agreement, by March 31, 2023; and 

WHEREAS, the Purchase Agreement was amended to extend the Government Approvals 
to March 31, 2024; and  

WHEREAS, the Purchase Agreement and the City Sale Contract requires the transfer of 
the Land between the City and the Agency to occur on or before March 31, 2024; and  

WHEREAS, due to the continuing volatility of the financial markets, rising interest rates, 
and increases in the cost of goods, the Company has requested additional time to pursue and 
receive the Governmental Approvals; and 
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WHEREAS, if the Purchase Agreement is extended, the City Sale Contract should also 
be extended since the Agency does not wish to accept title to the Land until the closing date; and  

WHEREAS, the Agency and the Company desire to amend the Purchase Agreement to 
grant the Company’s request and extend the time to pursue and receive Governmental Approvals 
for the Project and to extend the Outside Closing Date to April 30, 2024; and 

WHEREAS, the City and the Agency desire to amend the City Sale Contract to extend 
the Closing Date to April 30, 2024 to track the Purchase Agreement extension.  

All capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings ascribed 
to such capitalized terms in the Purchase Agreement or the City Sale Contract, as the context 
may require.  

1. Extension.  Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, the date “March 31, 2024” 
in Sections 4.1 and 7.1.4 of the Purchase Agreement, as amended from time to time, is amended 
to “April 30, 2024”.  Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, the date “December 31, 
2023” in Section 3 of the City Sale Contract, is amended to “April 30, 2024”.  

2. Ratification.  Except as modified and amended by this Extension, all of the terms, 
covenants and conditions of the Purchase Agreement and the City Sale Contract are hereby 
ratified and confirmed and shall continue to be and remain in full force and effect throughout the 
remainder of the term of the Purchase Agreement or City Sale Contract, as the context may 
require, as amended hereby. 

3. Modification.  The Purchase Agreement, City Sale Contract, and this Extension may 
not be modified, amended or terminated, nor may any of its provisions be waived except by an 
agreement in writing signed by the party against whom any such modification, amendment, 
termination or waiver is sought. 

4. Successors and Assigns.  The covenants, agreement, terms, provisions and 
conditions contained in this Extension shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the 
parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. 

5. Interpretation.  This Extension shall be interpreted and construed according to its 
fair meaning and neither for nor against any party hereto irrespective of which party caused the 
same to be drafted.  Each of the parties hereto hereby acknowledges that it has been or has had 
the opportunity to be represented by an attorney in connection with the preparation and execution 
of this Extension. 

6. Governing Law.  This Extension shall be interpreted, construed and enforced in 
accordance with and governed by the internal laws of the State without reference to the principles 
of conflicts of laws. 

7. Binding Effect.  This Extension shall not be binding upon or enforceable against 
either party unless and until each party has executed and unconditionally delivered to the other an 
executed counterpart of this Extension. 
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8. Headings.  Headings in this Extension are for convenience of reference only and in 
no way define, limit or describe the scope of this Extension and shall not be used to interpret or 
construe this Extension or any of its provisions. 

9. Counterparts.  This Extension may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of 
which shall be deemed an original, but all of which taken together shall constitute but one and 
the same instrument and shall be binding upon each of the undersigned as fully and completely as 
if all had signed the same instrument. For all purposes, a facsimile or other electronic version 
(e.g., a .pdf) of this executed Extension is deemed to be an original. 

[No further text on this page. Signature page to follow.] 
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed this instrument on the 
date first above written. 

 
SELLER: 
 
CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL 
DEVELOPMENT AGENCY 

       
 

By: ________________________________ 
      Name: Marlyn Anderson 
      Title: Secretary 
 
 

BUYER: 
 
WARBURTON AVENUE APARTMENTS, LLC 
BY:  CONIFER REALTY, LLC 

 
 
      By: ________________________________ 
      Name: ________________________________ 
      Title: ________________________________ 

 
 
CITY:  
     
CITY OF YONKERS  

       
 

By: ________________________________ 
      Name: Susan Gerry 
      Title: Deputy Mayor 
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AMENDMENT RESOLUTION 

(Miroza Tower LLC Project) 
 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency was convened 
in public session on April 23, 2024. 

The following resolution was duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 04/2024 - 07 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF YONKERS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 
AGENCY (THE “AGENCY”) (i) CORRECTING CERTAIN FACTUAL 
INFORMATION REGARDING THE MIROZA TOWER LLC PROJECT 
DESCRIPTION, AND (ii) ACKNOWLEDGING CERTAIN FINANCIAL 
ASSISTANCE TO BE PROVIDED TO THE PROJECT BY YONKERS 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION   

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 
York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York (the “State”), as 
amended (hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the Agency was created with the authority and 
power to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, 
constructing and equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized 
by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, MIROZA TOWER LLC, for itself or on behalf of an entity to be formed 
(the “Company”) has submitted an application (the “Application”) to the Agency requesting the 
Corporation’s assistance with a certain project (the “Project”) consisting of: (A) the acquisition or 
retention of the land, including, but not limited to, all easements, licenses, and other real property 
interests owned or controlled by the Company where improvements benefitting the Project are 
situated, commonly known as 44 Hudson Street York (Section 1, Block 502, Lot 1.10) and 56-60 
Buena Vista Avenue (Section 1, Block 511, Lot 31) (the “Off-Site Parking”), Yonkers, New York 
(collectively, the “Land”); (B) the construction on the Land of a new 25 story multi-family 
residential building containing: (i) approximately 250 residential rental units of which 25 units will 
be income restricted, (ii) residential amenities including among others a library, conference room, 
gym, a rooftop garden and children’s playroom, (iii) approximately 1,699 sq ft of retail space, and 
(iv) an on-site garage containing approximately 222 parking spaces as well as approximately 25 parking 
spaces at the Off-Site Parking (the “Improvements”); and (C) the acquisition and installation in and 
around the Improvements of certain items of equipment and other tangible personal property (the 
“Equipment”, which together with the Land and Improvements are the “Facility”); and 

WHEREAS, on January 23, 2024, the Agency adopted a final resolution (the “Authorizing 
Resolution”), approving the provision of “financial assistance”, as such term is defined in the Act; 
and 

WHEREAS, by correspondence dated March 20, 2024, attached hereto as Exhibit A, the 
Company informed the Agency that: (i) the description of the Project was factually in accurate, (b) 
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that the aggregated principal amount of the mortgage that the Company has or will obtain had 
increased; and 

WHEREAS, due to the increase in the principal amount of the mortgages, the additional 
mortgage recording tax exemption benefits (the “Additional MRTE”), to the extent that such 
benefits exceed the financial assistance authorized by the Agency, will be provided by the 
YONKERS ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION (“YEDC”); and 

WHEREAS, the Agency desires: (i) to amend the Project description, to conform to the 
description provided herein (the “Corrected Project Description”), and (ii) acknowledge the 
provision of mortgage recording tax exemption benefits by YEDC. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE AGENCY AS 
FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Agency hereby authorizes and approves amendment to the Authorizing 
Resolution, and the Corrected Project Description. 

Section 2. The Agency hereby acknowledges and affirms that the Additional MRTE 
will be provided by YEDC. 

Section 3. The officers, employees and agents of the Agency are hereby authorized 
and directed for and in the name and on behalf of the Agency to do all acts and things required and 
to execute and deliver all such certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges 
and expenses and to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of 
the officer, employee or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of the foregoing 
resolutions and to cause compliance by the Agency with all of the terms, covenants and provisions 
of the documents executed for and on behalf of the Agency. 

Section 4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately upon adoption. 



YIDA Resolution No. 04/2024-07 
Amendment Resolution – Miroza Tower LLC 
April 23, 2024 
TC: Harris Beach PLLC 
 

Page 3 

Date: April 23, 2024 
 

The question of the adoption of the foregoing Resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call, 
which resulted as follows: 

 
    Yea  Nay  Abstain Absent 

 
Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Marlyn Anderson   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Melissa Nacerino  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Henry Djonbalaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Roberto Espiritu  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Victor Gjonaj   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
 
  

The Resolution was thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(Miroza Tower LLC Project) 

 
 
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 
COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 
 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 
 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 
Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 
April 23, 2024, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and correct 
copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the whole of 
said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 
throughout said meeting. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 
 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 
this __ day of April, 2024. 
 
 
              
        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
 
[SEAL] 
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EXHIBIT A 
 

Letter of Request from the Company, dated March 20, 2024 
 

[Attached hereto] 
 



David S. Steinmetz 
david@zarin-steinmetz.com 
Also admitted in DC

Phone: (914) 682-7800 81 Main Street, Suite 415 White Plains, New York 10601 
www.zarin-steinmetz.com 

March 20, 2024
Sent Via Email 

Chairman Mike Spano and Members of the 
City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency 
470 Nepperhan Avenue – Suite 200 
Yonkers, New York 10701 

Re: 44 Hudson, Yonkers, New York – Amendment to Application 

Dear Chairman Spano and Members of the Yonkers IDA: 

As you are aware, our Firm represents Miroza Towers LLC, owner of 44 Hudson, Yonkers New York. 
On January 22, 2024, the Yonkers IDA granted a Final Resolution for the Miroza Tower LLC multi-family 
residential Project. The purpose of the instant correspondence is to submit an Amendment to the Application 
and Final Resolution in advance of your Board’s April 16, 2024 Regular Meeting. Specifically, the Applicant 
requests the following amendments: 

1. The original Application and Final Resolution reference certain off-site parking to be included
as “Improvements” related to the Project. The Applicant requests an amendment to the Final Resolution 
incorporating the parcel (56-60 Buena Vista Avenue, Yonkers, NY, SBL 1-511-31) where such off-site parking 
will be located in accordance with the City Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) and Planning Board approvals. 

2. The original Application and Final Resolution reference that the Project will contain 279 units.
The Project, as approved by the ZBA and Planning Board includes 250 units, so the Applicant requests that 
the Final Resolution be amended to reflect this amount.  

3. The original Application included a request for a Mortgage Recording Tax Exemption (MRTE)
for a Mortgage in the amount of $85,000,000.00, and the Final Resolution included a MRTE for a Mortgage 
in the amount of $87,000,000.00 (with a MRTE of up to $1,335,000.00). The Applicant requests an increase 
in the MRTE to 1,380,000.00 for a Mortgage in the amount of $92,000,000.00. The original requests were 
based on a lower estimated amount of leverage from the Applicant’s Lender. After negotiating with the Lender 
and finalizing the terms of the Mortgage, the Applicant was able to secure a slightly higher loan.   

The Applicant looks forward to appearing at your April 16th Meeting to discuss any questions or 
comments the IDA may have with respect to the requested amendments to the Final Resolution. As always, 
please do not hesitate to contact us in advance of the meeting with any questions or comments.  

Very truly yours,  

ZARIN & STEINMETZ, LLP 

By: 
David S. Steinmetz 
Kate Feinman 

cc Jacob Klein, Miroza Tower LLC 
Michael Curti, Esq. 
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YE DC 	AMENDMENTT0APPLICATION 

ijcDh,antCrn,h,,.', 	 470 Nepperhan Avenue I Suite 200 1 Yonkers, New York 10701 
(914) 509-8651 www.yorikersida.com  

Date of original application to the Yonkers IDA: 	 / 	.i__________ 

Date of this amendment: 3 	/19 	1 2024  

Please indicate changes to the original application below and attach supporting documentation as needed. 

Page/Section ORIGINAL information: REVISED Information: REASON FOR CHANGE 

I 	Project 
Address 

44 Hudson Street 
(1-502-1.10) 

ADDING 56-60 Buena 
Vista Ave (1-511-31) 

January 2024 Final Resolution includes off-site parking 
as part of the "Improvements" but did not explicitly 
reference the parcel the off-site parking will be located. 

1, Brief 
Description of 
Project 

279 Units 250 Units During the City's ZBA and Planning Board 
review of the Project, unit count was reduced 

The initial Application listed $85M for MRTE, 
the Final Resolution included $87M, and the 

2, Mortgage 
Recording Tax 

$85,000,000.00 $92,000,000.00 

Exemtion 

L 

updated Mortgage amount is $92M 

The above changes have a financial impact on the project. ]YES 	No If YES, a revised pro forma is REQUIRED.. 

CERTIFICATION 

The undersigned hereby certifies, under penalties of perjury, that the answers and information provided above and in any schedule, exhibit, statement, or 
representation attached hereto are true, accurate and complete, to the best of the knowledge of the undersigned and that Such answers and information are 
being relied upon by the Yonkers Industrial Development Agency to provide "financial assistance", as that term is defined in Article 18-A of the General 
Municipal Law of the State of New York. 

STATE OF NEWYORI< 

COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER 	) ss.: 

being first duly sworn, deposes and says: 

1. That lam the 	 4V L. 	 of 	c", 	 -'f'' 	 and that lam duly authorized 

	

(Corporate Officer) 	 (Applicant) 

on behalf of the Applicant to bind the Applicant. 

2. That I have read the attached Application, I know the contents therei 

Application and the contents of this Application are true, accurate and cc 

Subscribed and affirmed to me under penalties of perjury 

this 'ó day of ' 

arxX 
YOSEF GRUBER 

NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK 

No. 01GR5050502 
Qualified in Rockland County 

My Commission Expires 03-19- 

Jacob Klein



AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION 
(Sacred Heart Associates, L.P. Project—Transfer of Interest) 

A regular meeting of the City of Yonkers Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency” 
or the “Issuer”) was convened on April 23, 2024. 

The following resolutions were duly offered and seconded, to wit: 

Resolution No. 04/2024 -08 

CONSENTING TO A TRANSFER OF AN INTEREST RELATING TO THE 
SACRED HEART ASSOCIATES, L.P. PROJECT AND AUTHORIZING 
THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF RELATED DOCUMENTS 

WHEREAS, by Title 1 of Article 18-A of the General Municipal Law of the State of New 
York, as amended, and Chapter 83 of the Laws of 1982 of the State of New York, as amended 
(hereinafter collectively called the “Act”), the Agency was created with the authority and power 
to own, lease and sell property for the purpose of, among other things, acquiring, constructing and 
equipping civic, industrial, manufacturing and commercial facilities as authorized by the Act; and 

WHEREAS, on or about September 1, 2006, the Issuer issued its Revenue Bonds (Sacred 
Heart Associates, L.P. Project), Series 2006A and Series 2006B (the “Bonds”) in a principal 
amount equal to $9,500,000, for the benefit of Sacred Heart Associates, L.P. (the “Company”) in 
connection with the Company’s acquisition, rehabilitation, and redevelopment of an existing 
multi-family affordable housing facility project located at 1 Father Finian Sullivan Drive in the 
City of Yonkers, New York consisting of one hundred fifty (150) residential units commonly 
known as Finian Sullivan Tower Apartments (the “Project”); and 

WHEREAS, the Bonds were issued under a resolution adopted by the members of the 
Agency on September 11, 2006 (the “Bond Resolution”) and a trust indenture dated as of 
September 1, 2006 (the “Indenture”) by and between the Agency and the Trustee; and 

WHEREAS, in connection with the issuance of the Bonds, the Issuer and the Company, 
entered into, among other things: (i) a certain Fee Owner Lease, dated as of September 1, 2006 
(the “Fee Owner Lease”); (ii) Company Lease Agreement, dated as of September 1, 2006 (the 
“Lease Agreement”); (iii) a certain Payment In Lieu of Tax Agreement, dated as of September 1, 
2006, by and between the Issuer and the Company (the “Tax Agreement”), (iv) a certain 
Installment Sale Agreement, dated as of September 1, 2006 (the “Installment Sale Agreement”), 
(v) a certain Tax Regulatory Agreement dated as of September 1, 2006 (the “Tax Regulatory
Agreement”) and (v) related documents (collectively, the “Bond Documents”); and

WHEREAS, by letter dated April ___, 2024, Finian Sullivan Corporation (the “Sponsor”) 
informed the Issuer that the limited partner (the “Limited Partner”) and the special limited partner 
(the “Special Limited Partner” and together with the Limited Partner, the “Investor”) in the 
Company intended to assign its collective interest in the Project to the Sponsor's affiliate, FS 
Interest Acq LLC, of which the Sponsor is the sole member (“Interest Transfer”); and  
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WHEREAS, pursuant to the Bond Documents, including but not limited to Section 7 of the 
Tax Regulatory Agreement, the Issuer’s consent is required for the Interest Transfer; and 

 WHEREAS, the Issuer desires to accommodate the Interest Transfer and adopt a resolution 
(the “Resolution”) (i) consenting to the Interest Transfer and (ii) authorizing the execution and 
delivery of such consents and agreements as may be required to effectuate the Interest Transfer; 
and 

WHEREAS, the Sponsor has agreed to comply with the provisions of the Tax Regulatory 
Agreement, the Certificate as to Arbitrage for the Bonds and the Bond Documents with respect to 
the Project and the Bonds as a result on the Interest Transfer. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF THE ISSUER AS 
FOLLOWS: 

Section 1. The Issuer hereby consents to the Interest Transfer, and authorizes the 
execution and delivery of such consents and agreements as may be required to effectuate the 
Interest Transfer subject to compliance with the terms and conditions contained in the existing 
documents relating to the Bonds. 

Section 2. The members, representatives, and agents of the Issuer are hereby 
authorized and directed to execute and deliver such other agreements, instruments, certificates, 
and documents, subject to the approval of counsel, and to do and cause to be done any and all acts 
and things necessary or proper for carrying out the transactions contemplated by these resolutions, 
all in substantially the forms thereof approved by counsel to Issuer (“Harris Beach”), with such 
changes, variations, omissions and insertions as the authorized officer of the Issuer shall approve. 
The execution thereof by the authorized officer of the Issuer shall constitute conclusive evidence 
of such approval. 

Section 3. The members, representatives and agents of the Issuer are hereby authorized 
and directed for and in the name of and on behalf of the Issuer to do all acts and things required or 
provided for by the provisions of the Bond Documents, and to execute and deliver all such 
additional certificates, instruments and documents, to pay all such fees, charges and expenses and 
to do all such further acts and things as may be necessary or, in the opinion of the officer, employee 
or agent acting, desirable and proper to effect the purposes of this resolution and to cause 
compliance by the Issuer with all of the terms, covenants and provisions of the Bond Documents 
binding upon the Issuer. 

Section 4. This Resolution shall be effective immediately.  
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The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolutions was duly put to a vote on roll 
call, which resulted as follows: 

Yea Nay Abstain Absent 

Mayor Mike Spano   [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Marlyn Anderson  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Melissa Nacerino [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Hon. Cecile D. Singer  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Henry Djonbalaj [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Robert Espiritu [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 
Victor Gjonaj  [ ] [ ] [ ] [ ] 

The resolutions were thereupon duly adopted. 
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CERTIFICATION 
(Sacred Heart Associates, L.P. Project—Transfer of Interest) 

 
STATE OF NEW YORK  ) 
COUNTY OF WESTCHESTER ) ss.: 
 

I, MARLYN ANDERSON, the undersigned Secretary of the City of Yonkers Industrial 
Development Agency DO HEREBY CERTIFY: 
 

That I have compared the annexed extract of minutes of the meeting of the City of Yonkers 
Industrial Development Agency (the “Agency”), including the resolution contained therein, held 
April 23, 2024, with the original thereof on file in my office, and that the same is a true and correct 
copy of the proceedings of the Agency and of such resolution set forth therein and of the whole of 
said original insofar as the same related to the subject matters therein referred to. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Agency had due notice of said meeting, 
that the meeting was in all respects duly held and that, pursuant to Article 7 of the Public Officers 
Law (Open Meetings Law), said meeting was open to the general public, and that public notice of 
the time and place of said meeting was duly given in accordance with such Article 7. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that there was a quorum of the members of the Agency present 
throughout said meeting. 
 

I FURTHER CERTIFY, that as of the date hereof, the attached resolution is in full force 
and effect and has not been amended, repealed or modified. 
 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of said Agency 
this ___ day of April, 2024. 
 
 
              
        Marlyn Anderson, Secretary 
 
[SEAL] 
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EXHIBIT A 

(Attached) 
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